MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
APRIL 21, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, APRIL 21, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of the twenty-first of
April 2006, shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J. MOLINA,
JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER DAIN P. KANE.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, eight members are present, one is
excused. A quorum of the Council is present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, this morning our opening comments will be provided by Mr. Mateo, our
colleague from Molokai. And after his comments, I would ask everyone to rise and
repeat in unison our Pledge of Allegiance. Mr. Mateo.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Mateo.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Again, Mr. Mateo, thank you very much for your words this morning.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Chairman, we've received eighteen requests from individuals who
have signed up to offer testimony prior to the convening of the meeting. Oh, excuse
me, Mr. Chairman, no, nobody has signed up to offer testimony on the ceremonial
resolution. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we move on, Mr. Clerk.
We have one ceremonial resolution this morning. Is there anyone in the audience
that would like to present testimony on the ceremonial resolution?
Seeing none coming forward, Members, with no objections, we shall call--we shall
close, excuse me, testimony for ceremonial resolution. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following ceremonial resolution was presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-38
CONGRATULATING ZACHARY PEZZILLO FOR
BEING NAMED AS ONE OF HAWAII'S YOUTH
VOLUNTEERS OF THE YEAR IN THE 11TH ANNUAL
PRUDENTIAL SPIRIT OF COMMUNITY AWARDS PROGRAM
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt the
resolution. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I would ask that the Clerk read the resolution in its entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This is one of the resolutions that we brought forward that I could talk all day on.
We're so proud of Zachary and the things he's accomplished. Someone told me that
he must really like what he's doing, and I know he does and he takes great joy and
pleasure in it because he knows it helps other people.
But what he does is not easy. It's not something that just, you don't have to give any
thought to. It's something that takes work, dedication. It's something that you have
to really focus your life in order to accomplish and in being successful. He's not just
a role model to people his age, he should be a role model to people our age because
there's a lot of us that do a lot less than him. I'm very proud of him, and I feel
honored just to be able to bring forward this resolution.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman.
You know, Mr. Chair, an important component of the educational process is to instill
in our youngsters the importance of giving back to the community and helping others.
And Zachary is a fine example of our youngsters out there who are doing this to help
our community. And it's so refreshing to see our youngsters doing wonderful things,
especially in light of the recent attention given to several youths that were involved in
an unfortunate incident in Pukalani. You know, the media tends to put that kind of
stuff on the front page. What Zach has done, that's the kind of stuff that should be on
the front pages of our newspapers, Mr. Chairman.
And this young man has quite a talent, and obviously has a lot of patience to train
these service dogs. That's not an easy task, so I give him a lot of credit.
So, Zachary, we're very proud of you and keep up the great work. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I, I just want to congratulate Zachary for being named Hawaii Youth Volunteer of the
Year.
In, in the type of training that he did for the dogs, you know, I realize, having a friend
that does the same thing, that it takes patience to train these dogs--and, and it takes
a year. And what is so wonderful is that when they provide the dog to a disabled,
you know, you can see the happiness of the person that's receiving these dogs.
So I just want to commend Zachary for all of his hard work in doing good community
service to our public.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I'd like to ask Zachary and his parents to come
to the chamber floor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. If you would be able to please join us.
Mr. Carroll, if you would please.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
We'd now like to hear from Zachary. Zachary.
ZACHARY PEZZILLO: Thank you very, very much for recognizing the volunteer work that
I've done. It is, it's important for me to do volunteer work because I think it helps to
make the world a better place. If everybody made even a small contribution, it would
make a big difference in our community.
If you drop a pebble into a pond, the ripples will go out from the pebble and
eventually the whole pond will fill--feel the effect no matter how small. Doing
volunteer work is like dropping a pebble into a pond. It is a great way to meet new
people and to learn about our community and yourself. It makes you feel very good
about yourself, and it's also lots of fun.
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My goal is to inspire other kids and adults to get involved with their communities and
do volunteer work as well.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for joining us this morning, Zachary and your
family.
Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll and Mr. Molina, for the introduction of that
resolution.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda, please.
COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Mr. Chairman. And for the, for the record, that was
RESOLUTION 06-38.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have received eighteen requests from individuals who
have signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify at today's
meeting. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, as part of the decorum of this chambers, I ask that
all of you turn your cell phone or pagers to the off mode. The Chair will not tolerate
any disruption of this meeting.
Second, for those that have signed up prior to the start of this meeting, you have
three minutes to give your testimony. We have a device to assist you on the podium.
At the two minute and thirty-second mark, that green light that you see on the podium
will turn to yellow. At three minutes, it will turn to red. I will ask you to stop your-finish your sentence. If you have more to testify, you are able to return after all
others have been given their opportunity who have signed up prior to the start of the
meeting.
With that, Mr. Clerk, please call the first testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first testifier is Jeff Eng, and he'll be testifying on Committee
Report 06-59, followed by Warren Watanabe.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. JEFFREY ENG, GENERAL MANAGER, HAWAII WATER SERVICE COMPANY
(testifying on Committee Report No. 06-59):
Good morning, Council Chair Hokama and Councilmembers.
My name is Jeff Eng, and I'm the General Manager of Hawaii Water Service
Company. We serve the Kaanapali area.
And I have a few areas of concern about the proposed new Water Code, and
specifically Section 14.01.050.
First, a few Councilmembers have informed me that the new Water Code will not
apply to private water systems. However, the Code currently doesn't specify that.
And I would like to see language included to make that point clear.
Second, as a member of the community, I'm concern that, that same section will
severely limit the County's ability to develop future water sources. And I feel that the
potential impacts of that section should be closely explored.
And, last, we appreciate your concerns about water quality, and we all share those
concerns. But we're real fortunate that the EPA and the Safe Drinking Water Branch
already addresses those concerns for us.
So I would like to recommend that you share your concerns with those agencies and
perhaps invite them to the Water Resources Committee meetings.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Eng.
Any questions for Mr. Eng on his testimony this morning, Members? Seeing none,
thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. ENG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Warren Watanabe will be offering testimony on Committee Report 06-59
and County Communication 06-117, followed by Isaac Hall.
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MR. WARREN WATANABE, PRESIDENT, MAUI COUNTY FARM BUREAU (testifying on
Committee Report No. 06-59 and County Communication No. 06-117):
Good morning, Councilmembers.
My name is Warren Watanabe, President of Maui County Farm Bureau.
First, I'll be offering testimony on Committee Report 0, 06-59.
The Maui County Farm Bureau opposes the proposed amendment to the County
Water Code as written.
Maui County Farm Bureau is an affiliate organization of the Hawaii Farm Bureau
Federation. We have an Environmental Stewardship Committee that assists us in
the review of issues such as the proposed amendment. We have submitted our
comments relative to the tech--technical aspects of the revision.
Farmers and ranchers use pesticides following regulatory requirements that are
current at the time of application. New advancements, advancements in tech--in
detection technologies will highlight levels that were not detectable in the past. Many
of the compounds that are of concern today are no longer in use or will be replaced
by compounds that have less impact on the environment. We want to make it clear
that our farmers and ranchers do their best to follow regulatory practices.
This matter was discussed by our County Board of Directors. It is the position of the
Board at this time that the proposed language is overly broad and not in the interest
of the people of Maui. Many of our farmers are on water systems that struggle to
meet their needs. It was felt that adding constraints such as proposed will further
burden the system and have negative impacts on our farmers and ranchers.
Maui County Farm Bureau respectfully requests that the language be amended to
read, "wells found to be contaminated at levels beyond Federal MCL levels and that
cannot be remediated using practical means". This will, this will address truly unsafe
wells. Our farmers and ranchers not only work in these areas, but have families that
will be impacted, impacted by these waters. We will not advocate practices that will
place our families in harm's way.
The Farm Bureau thanks the Council for its support of our industry, and we look
forward to working with you to make water, our water supplies affordable for, for the
industry and for the residents of Maui.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Watanabe.
Members, so he, he is speaking on two items. Any questions on what he has just
presented on the first one regarding the Committee Report 06-59? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Watanabe, you realize, of course, that this is only a prohibition for use of
contaminated wells for human consumption--has nothing to do with farming, water
use for farming.
MR. WATANABE: Well, I think the concern of the industry, again, you know, in the, like in
the Upcountry area, we depend on surface water. And, you know, taking all the
sources of the, of water for the County, the fear is that, again, ag will be put on the
backburner.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I don't think this Council is ever going to put ag on
the backburner.
MR. WATANABE: But, well, but that is a concern.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, just to let you know it is only applicable to human
consumption. And I think this Council has demonstrated full support for ag water.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions on Mr. Watanabe's comments so far, Members?
If not, Mr. Watanabe, please, on your second-MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --comments.
MR. WATANABE: It is in regards to Communication No. 06-117.
The Maui County Farm Bureau supports the intent but feels that the proposed
resolution regarding dwellings on ag lands has, has significant unintended . . .
consequences.
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We agree with the preamble of the resolution that we are against "gentleman estates"
passing as agriculture. The resolution also correctly references the efforts to pass an
agricultural definition by the County of Maui, as well as the State process underway
to address Important Agricultural Lands. We also strongly agree that agriculture is in
transition and traditional agricultural crops are not the only choices, but crops grown
for biofuels or niche markets are the trends of the future.
After much discussion, the Board of Maui--of the Maui County Farm Bureau reached
the following position regarding this resolution:
The County Council should act, act expediently to pass the Agricultural
definition as proposed. This will clearly provide definition to legitimate
agricultural operations. Those dwellings are not directly associated with
legitimate farming operations should be apparent and not approved in
agricultural districts without proper process.
2.

The Important Agricultural Lands initiative to encourage viable farming
operations on lands needs to be completed and implemented.

3.

Legitimate farmers and ranchers have dwelling requirements. They will be
negatively impacted by this resolution.

We, therefore, request that this resolution be held and, instead . . . respectfully
request that the Agricultural definition be deliberated by the Council in a timely
manner. Priority should then be placed on placing the definition in practice and
enforcing its provisions. The Ag Definition Committee members spent--met, met
monthly over an eighteen-month period, and feel confident that this proposal will
accomplish the intent of the resolution.
Act 183, the Important Agricultural Lands initiative requires both State and County
incentives to encourage viable long-term agricultural commitments. We request that
the County seek to identify incentives that would be appropriate for the, for our
County, and seeks its implementation. Landowners with viable agricultural
enterprises will be less likely to seek alternative land uses. We feel that processes
that places new farmers and ranchers on vacant lands or exist, existing farmers and
ranchers increase their viability are critical to keeping our green working landscapes.
And, again, we thank you for your support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe.
Any questions for Mr. Watanabe, please? Ms. Johnson.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 21, 2006
Page 11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Warren, thanks very much and thanks for visiting
with me yesterday, too, about this.
Your realize that because this is a resolution, that basically whatever the Mayor
would deem appropriate or working with the ag definition or any of the other things
that you've mentioned could be worked out with the Administration, but the purpose
and intent is basically to try to keep certain areas open prior to the enactment of the
General Plan so that we don't, I guess, close off all our options in terms of critical
infrastructure in areas where we may need to expand or rezone? Is, is that your
sense of where this could also go?
MR. WATANABE: Yeah. That's why I wanted to leave it kinda open for discussion. And,
you know, again, you know, the industry would like the, you know, the Council to
really look at the, our proposed ag definition.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Watanabe, Members?
If not, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK:
Next speaker is Isaac Hall, offering testimony on Committee
Report 06-58, followed by Michael Mulholland.
MR. ISAAC HALL, ON BEHALF OF MAUI TOMORROW (testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-58):
Good morning, Chairperson Hokama and Members of the Maui County Council.
My name is Isaac Hall, and I'm here on behalf of Maui Tomorrow. I'm speaking on
the resolution with regard to the transmission of water from the Hook() Wells to Paia.
Maui Land & Pineapple applied fertilizer, nitrates, and DBCP, a known carcinogen, to
pineapple fields in Paia and Haiku for many, many years, and even after it was
banned in the continental U.S. It percolated into our groundwater and has now
contaminated our groundwater resources in those areas.
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The H'poko Wells, as pumped now, bring up groundwater that's contaminated with
DBCP, and is undrinkable. The question is whether this contaminated water can be
treated and made safe to drink.
I represented the Coalition to Protect East Maui Water Resources in a lawsuit over
the East Maui Water Development Plan. As a result of that lawsuit, a Consent
Decree was entered on December 22, 2003, where the majority of that Plan was
abandoned, but the phase one was allowed to stand, which is the phase that we're
talking about here, but only as it was described in the Supplemental EIS.
Maui Tomorrow has asked me to compare the various scenarios which the County of
Maui has distributed for how they would plan to treat the water now and deliver it to
Paia with what was discussed in the Supplemental EIS, and to give an opinion on
whether a Supplemental EIS is necessary based on these scenarios that I believe
you've seen.
The EIS rules say that a Supplemental EIS is limited, and if there are any changes in
intensity, use, location, or timing, or impacts cumulative or otherwise, then a
Supplemental EIS is necessary.
So after I reviewed the scenarios that I think you've seen, the six scenarios, all of
them modify what was discussed in the Supplemental EIS for the East Maui Water
Development Plan. So even if you, or the County elected to go forward with that
Plan, it's my view, at any rate, that a Supplemental EIS would be required.
So, therefore, I support this resolution, especially because I think it would take a
Supplemental EIS before it could be done in any event.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hall.
Members, any questions for Mr. Hall this morning? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for coming, Mr. Hall.
So the various scenarios that the Department has put forward, every single one of
them would not fall within the accepted EA?
MR. HALL: Well, each, each, scenarios one through five in particular, all have different
alternatives in them then were discussed anywhere in this, in the EIS that was
accepted. There's a scenario six that says there's no additional infrastructure, but I, I
still am of the belief that a Supplemental EIS would be necessary even though there's
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no additional infrastructural improvements because of the, what's happened over
time and the controversy in the community over it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So in the original EIS or the Supplemental to the original
EIS.
MR. HALL: The one that was accepted?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
MR. HALL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In phase one, did it discuss connecting, using the
Hamakuapoko pipeline system, extending that system to connect the Upcountry
water system with the Central Maui water system?
MR. HALL: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Hall? Having none, thank you very much for your
testimony.
MR. HALL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Michael Mulholland will be testifying on County Communication 06-117,
followed by Debbie Arakaki.
MR. MICHAEL MULHOLLAND (testifying on County Communication No. 06-117):
Hi, I'm Mike Mulholland.
Good morning, Councilmembers. Good morning, fellow citizens.
I am here opposing the resolution to suspend building permits on ag property.
I own an ag property on West Maui in Launiupoko. I have six full-grown horses, a
miniature horse; I board horses; and over the last four years, I've developed my
ranch. I wouldn't call it a "gentleman estate," because I don't look like a gentleman
when I'm shoveling that stuff.
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It's a lot of hard work. I've put 1,200 feet of fence in. I have a cottage on the
property. I would someday like to build my main house.
It's evident what I'm doing. And I, I suggest that, you know, another set of glasses
may be used when, when viewing it. There are those of us, and I'm sure there are
those who, who, who would like a gentleman estate. I'm a gentleman, but I have a
farm and I have, I'm, this year, I may break even and I hope to make money on my
land. I like the view; I like the place for my children to play; I like them to be raised
with agriculture, animals, responsibility, community.
Most of you here, or a lot of you, have seen me in the community. I volunteer my
time. I feel a little singled out on this. its like a dealership selling station wagons,
and then all of a sudden we have a, "I'm sorry, you can't drive the station wagons.
You can only own them." Maybe you should talk to the dealership, but not the folks
who bought. Anybody who knows me, knows the words I speak are true.
When I come here and I say that I have horses and I work hard, it's, you know, and,
and, so, I feel real strongly about, you know, don't change the rules half way through.
If you want to do something, I'll be happy to support something that made sense, but
this absolutely does not make sense to me.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mulholland.
Questions for Mr. Mulholland, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
MR. MULHOLLAND: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Debbie Arakaki, offering testimony on County Communication 06-117,
followed by John Andersen.
MS. DEBBIE ARAKAKI (testifying on County Communication No. 06-117):

Good morning, Council. Good morning, everybody.
I'm here also to speak out against Resolution [sic] 117. I, I feel that it's wrong to stop
someone who has bought the land already and has gone through that process, and
I'm sure has taken out the loans and the mortgages for this and are in the process
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of--are, are paying that back. And then you're telling them in midstream, "Well, we,
we're going to stop and say that you can't, you can't build anything on it until we
make up our mind what the General Plan's going to be; and then, and perhaps longer
because we're going to try and implement something else.
And I think because they've already bought the, bought it, it is theirs and they were,
they bought it with the assumption that they can build a dwelling on it. If, if it's, if
you're trying to stop the development, I think this is the--you're, you're hitting the
individual instead of the, the big developers by stopping their issuance of a building
permit on their own home.
And that's really all I have to say. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any questions for Ms. Arakaki this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: John Andersen, offering testimony on County Communication 06-117,
followed by Zack Franks.
MR. JOHN M. ANDERSEN, GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS DIRECTOR, REALTORS®
ASSOCIATION OF MAUI, INC. (testifying on County Communication No. 06-117):
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Councilmembers.
My name is John Andersen, and I'm the Government Affairs Director for the
REALTORS® Association of Maui and I am here this morning representing the over
1,500 members of our organization.
My testimony relates to the proposed resolution "URGING THE ADMINISTRATION
TO SUSPEND THE ISSUANCE OF BUILDING PERMITS FOR DWELLINGS ON
AGRICULTURAL LANDS UNTIL THE GENERAL PLAN IS UPDATED". That
resolution has been submitted by Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson.
We concur with Ms. Johnson that the County government should be serious about
following the laws of the State and adhere to our Community Plans and General Plan
that require the County to preserve and protect the valuable resource of prime
agricultural lands and also plan future growth to benefit those who will come after us.
However, a moratorium on building permits is not a way--is not the way to accomplish
this. Jo Anne has described this resolution as a "shot over the bow" that alerts those
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who are intending to develop urban/resort communities on our prime agricultural
lands. The problem with a "shot over the bow" is that it can hit and damage
unintended victims.
Please consider the following. If the resolution is passed by the Council and adopted
by the admin--Administration, it would have an adverse effect on:
Family subdivisions that are attempting to provide housing for children and
grandchildren of longtime residents;
Recent buyers who have done their due diligence investigation of current
regulations and completed the sale based on their ability to build a home;
Future sales of Ag land during the moratorium; and
Upcountry residents who have been on the water meeting--meter waiting list
for years while the Pookela well was being developed as an additional source.
Building moratoriums have historically driven up prices of existing inventory and that
would only make our affordability problem worse.
If the resolution is passed but not adopted by the Administration, it would create a
disclosure problem for sellers and their agents who are required by State law to
answer the following question: "Are there any additional material facts you should
disclose regarding the property or the neighborhood (in example: zoning changes,
etc.)?" A plaintiffs attorney would argue that a Council resolution urging suspension
of building permits would be a material fact. What would a seller be expected to
disclose when the existing zoning permits construction of a house, but the Council
has passed a resolution urging the Administration to suspend building permits?
Uncertainty about the availability of building permits would have many unintended
consequences and create unnecessary liability for sellers and their agents leading to
increased litigation involving landowners and the County.
Instead of the proposed resolution, we would recommend the Council consider a
resolution to urge the Administration to move forward with implementing the
requirements of HRS 205 and identify and map potential important agricultural lands
within its jurisdiction and submit the results to the County Council for decision-making
as soon as possible.
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Andersen.
Members, any questions for Mr. Andersen this morning? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, thank you very much, John, for being here.
One of the things that 1 have a question about has to do--you brought up the subject
of disclosure. As I go through The Maui News on a daily basis and a weekly basis,
the ads which are offering properties for sale--two acres, ag zoned--many of them
actually paid for by members of your organization, do not disclose that farming is
required on that property. What attempts is your organization making to actually, I
guess, educate the public who is buying the land that they must farm the land?
MR. ANDERSEN: The disclosure of a, the requirement of a Farm Plan is made. It's not,
advertisement is not necessarily the right vehicle to do that. But brokerages have,
within their practice, disclosure forms that give out this information, and we do take it
very seriously, so that is very much a disclosure about what it takes to submit a Farm
Plan and build under the current laws.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Andersen?
Thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
Zack Franks will be offering testimony on County
COUNTY CLERK:
Communication 06-117, followed by Gary Crowel.

MR. ZACHARY FRANKS (testifying on County Communication No. 06-117):
Good morning, Councilmembers. Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Members,
citizenry.
I'm Zachary Franks of Kihei. Back when I was in college, I took a course in oil
painting. I was pretty unsuccessful at it, but I did learn one lesson from my teacher
who told me that painting with a broad brush when on a, when you're trying, when
you're working with a sensitive subject, you're going to end up with a big mess.
The resolution that you have before you today is a broad brush. And you should, and
if you should decide to use it, I believe that you and we are going to end up as its
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unintended victims and that we will have quite a mess indeed on our hands. You
may intend to be curtailing the big developers, but the big developers have long since
converted their ag lands to residential, so they're in the clear.
As the previous speaker has said, your unintended victims are going to be of a more
modest ilk. They're going to be the kanaka maoli who wish to engage in the
time-honored tradition of keeping their ohana housed together on family land. Your
unintended victims are going to be retirees who've banked their land for years with
the intent to build Upcountry and live out their years graciously. Your unintended
victims are going to be small farmers who want to live and build on the land, such as
Mr. Mulholland, and use their plot of earth to grow something of value to local people
and pro—and provide services. Your unintended victims are going to be visionary
green developers, such as Rick Holt, whose five-years of hard labor at Peahi Farms
is about to culminate in the establishment of 200 acres of cooperative organic farm
and ranchland paid for and maintained by fifteen families only, buying lots on the
margins of this significant restored agricultural resource. Your unintended victims will
be the, the deserving recipients of Hawaiian Home Lands who've waited for decades
in some cases, to finally build their homes on their native soil, and now who may
have to wait another three years, if they're lucky, to find out just what the County
intends to do in its General Plan.
Moratorium seems like a simple, which it is, straightforward method of governance,
but I think it's hitting at the wrong targets. The big buys are already covered; the little
guys are not. A practice of wise governance is to thoroughly study and understand
the effects of your prospective actions.
You may be of the opinion that a resolution has no effect whatsoever. If that is our
case, what is our purpose here? On the other hand, if, in fact, resolutions are
understood to give a sense of direction to those who might carry them out, such as
County Planning and Building, it seems to me that many in those precious
departments will spend their precious County resources doing their best to frustrate
the fine aspirations of those whom they should be helping, and that will be the mess
that I've been talking about. The mess that is created by addressing a sensitive
subject vital to so many Mauians ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Franks, you're going to need to either conclude your statement or
return after others have spoken.
MR. FRANKS: I'm done. Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Questions for Mr. Franks, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
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MR. FRANKS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK:
Next speaker is Gary Crowel, offering testimony on County
Communication 06-117, followed by Baldev Singh.

MR. GARY CROWEL (testifying on County Communication No. 06-117):
Good morning, Council Chair and Councilmembers.
I'm here to discuss the same issue that my, the prior three tes--people testimony. I'm
a full-time resident of West Maui and have been for ten years. I'm an investor in
Maui ag land. I'm employed by a general contracting firm, as well as I hang my
license with a licensed real estate company in West Maui. I'm here acting solely as
an individual.
There was brought up in this, the issue of how litigation on the Big Island, on the
Hokulia Project, has been brought to fruition. When that happened, I was-experienced numerous phone calls from Mainland Investors, as well as Mainland
mortgage companies and title companies wondering what was going on that they are
trying to issue a mortgage to a property that could not be built on. And I was really
amazed it hit the Mainland so fast. This has happened again, with just simply the
idea of somebody coming up and saying, You can no longer have a building permit
issued for property that you own outright and you're asking for a construction loan."
The people that are directly affected by a resolution such as this, they're not only the
developers, whether it be large or small, it's the property owners. The title insurance
companies could be on a little bit of shaky grounds since they did issue clear title.
Real estate professionals obviously have no product to sell because who would buy
a product that is strictly going to be just as an investment, not be able to build
something on it. Obviously, contractors, all their employees and all associate
suppliers, construction lenders, mortgage companies, architects, civil engineers, the
entire engineering community.
This resolution seems to target a group called "gentleman estates." I guess I'm not
really confused--I mean I don't understand what we're saying, except that it's
somebody who buys a piece of agricultural land, builds a real nice estate on it, and
doesn't produce anything with that ag land.
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The Farm Plan that we have to implement, not only provide to the County, but we
must implement it before we can have any additional farm structures, pretty much
takes care of that issue.
We pay a lot of the money in the terms of permits to the County, thousands of dollars,
to, to obtain permits for these structures. We have to put down deposits when we
start grading a piece of property that is ag land, that we only get back once we've
proved that we brought it back to its rightful self and that it will protect from erosion
and runoff.
The lack of infrastructure that Jo Anne mentioned on this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Crowe!, would you like to return to give-MR. CROWEL: Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --additional testimony?
MR. CROWEL: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll be very happy to call you back. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK:
Next speaker is Baldev Singh, offering testimony on County
Communication 06-117, followed by John Law.

MR. BALDEV SINGH (testifying on County Communication No. 06-117):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council.
My name is Baldev Singh. I live in Pukalani. I live on ag land. I have two kids who
go to Kamehameha School. We are very fortunate. I've lived in a cottage for almost
six years now.
The resolution that is proposed regarding a moratorium on dwellings on ag land is, as
previous speakers have said, a very broad brush with huge unintended
consequences.
I've lived Upcountry for sixteen years, and I've been a soccer coach. I know a lot of
people, lots of young people, young families who are in situations that are perhaps
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not as fortunate as mine, but who clearly have the intention of building either a main
dwelling or a cottage on lands that they've owned for quite a long time.
There is a lot of regulation with regards to agricultural land. And I appreciate the
need for us to have open space to protect views, to protect our environment as best
we can.
This resolution, however, is misdirected. It is using a cannon to take care of a, a
problem that is full of nuances. There are lots of real people at the bottom of these
actions; and so I think it, the whole issue needs to be readdressed, looked at again.
There are references in this resolution to cane, conversion of cane in Brazil. All that
stuff is fine, but there does not appear to be a clear connection between our lofty
ideals, which should be lauded, and what could ultimately culminate in unnecessary
restrictive legislation.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Singh.
Any questions for Mr. Singh this morning, Members? Thank you for coming this
morning.
COUNTY CLERK: John Law will be testifying on Committee Report 06-58, followed by
Felice Miller.

MR. JOHN RICHARD LAW (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):
Hello, Councilmembers and Mr. Chairman.
I--my name is Richard Law. I live on Kokomo Road and have a very privileged
space. We have a wonderful view across to Molokai and the West Maui Mountains.
Three or four months ago, there was some banging next door and erected were three
massive telegraph poles, 50-60 feet high; and way across the gulch, there's another
four of five of those. They're huge. I would ask anybody who hasn't seen them to
either visit me, if you'll find my name in the phone book, Richard Law, please come
and I can show you them straight out of my living room window. They're the only
thing to see aesthetically other than the beautiful views of the West Maui and
Molokai.
I understand there was an EIS, so the report made, that took ten or twelve years so
that the County or the Council could conform to the conditions of an EIS plan. I'd like
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to just read you the first four lines: The proposed .. , plan alignment will employ the
State, County or agricultural roadways and the scenic vistas or aesthetic values will
be impacted during the construction phase. Upon completion of the pipeline
installation, the current or existing views of roads and agricultural fields will remain
uninterrupted."
Unless I'm mistaken and somebody faults me with some other piece of paper, it talks
about a pipeline, a pipeline that's to go presumably underground or in the land or
through the cane fields.
Ladies and gentlemen, we have telegraph poles, huge telegraph poles, not pipelines.
I would ask--I don't know who is responsible--I know that the Water people and the
Electric people colluded together to agree that they could put it on the land right next
to my living room. But what I don't know is, do you have to have another EIS
supplemental, supplemental viewing as to changing this because we're not using
pipelines, we're going to use power lines. I would have thought that, that needed
another EIS viewpoint.
So I'm here to hope that someone can point us in the right direction and go, "No.
You're right. That should never have happened. And how dare these poles be
there," is my first point.
My last point really is, is that I hope you find a way to find good water. But about the
'poko wells that are across the gulch from myself, if it's proven that in fact they are
contaminated and everybody votes, "No, We're not going to use this water," I would
ask, would it be possible for somebody to also direct me to say those poles can now
come down? Because I suspect that they'll stay there forever and a day unless
somebody's motivated enough to go, "No. No, they shouldn't be there anyway and
they were never allowed in the first place."
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Law.
Questions for Mr. Law? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Hi. Mr. Law, are you saying that the--when you say
"telegraph", you mean electric?
MR. LAW: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Are you saying that those electric poles were, were put
in as a function of using the Hamakuapoko wells?
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MR. LAW: As I understand it, the day they went up, as I and my neighbor, dear Mrs. Miller,

we never knew about this, we called Mr. Tengan and the electric people. They kindly
visited my property and profuse to apologize without having explained why they were
going up in the first place. As l understand it, they were there to then power the
phase to bring online this water for, for the public. And that is why the power was
going to be put right across the gulch. So I, I stood impudent to say, "Okay." So as I
stand in front, I, I'm assuming that's the case. So, therefore, the, the good water that
is . . to be bad water. But I don't know.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for bringing this to our attention, and I will call
you.
MR. LAW: Would you please. I, I'd love to show you the vista. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions for Mr. Law? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Felice Miller, testifying on Committee Report 06-58,
followed by Lisa Starr.

MS. FELICE MILLER (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):
Good morning, Councilmembers.
My name is Felice Miller. I am a resident of Haiku. I live directly across the gulch
from these poles.
The County Department of Water [sic] has property which is directly behind my
house, and they have a water tank there. So the electricity that is powering the well
across the gulch is coming directly from that location.
Four months ago, they started putting poles across the gulch, and I noticed this as it
was coming up from Lower Para area. I could visually see these poles. And from
there, these, these poles started appearing along the gulch, and finally they put these
giant ones right in my view corridor.
Well, be, before I had no idea where these were coming from. But we did have a
meeting with the department of electricity. And so, besides that, these power lines
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are forty feet from my house. They brought in helicopters and they strung across the
lines to the other side.
I have a copy of the EIS report. And on page ten, item number 4.8.1.2, it discusses
the endangered Hawaiian hawk or the Hawaiian owl in the Maliko Gulch area. This-I'll read a few lines. It says: "The introduced vegetation which has established itself
on the proposed alignment and the high use factor of road traffic do not provide
adequate habitat suitable for any other endemic species of birds or mammals. The
one exception again will be the gulch crossing at Maliko Gulch. The daily patterns of
the Hawaiian hawk or Hawaiian owl would be to pass through the semi-forested area
of the gulch in search of food, companionship, or on their way to different sector of
upland mountains." Now, you know, I see these owls in the evening all the time. I've
been here for twenty years. And they're, they're, they're beautiful animals. They all
come out in the evening time, so I know they're there. And now since these lines
have been up, they are less frequent. I see them nesting in the trees directly across,
under those poles.
Also, on page twelve, item no. 4.1.1.1, that discusses the scenic and aesthetic
courses of the pipeline, saying: "Upon completion of the pipeline, the current or
existing views will not have an impact on the public due to its relative isolation of the
crossing." They did not discuss these power lines. So the impact on this is illegal in
regards to defective EIS. I think a new EIS on this matter should be required.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Miller.
Any questions for Ms. Miller?
MS. MILLER: Oh, and, oh, yes. I'd just like to just show you a photograph of where these
poles are.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The staff will assist you. Ms. Miller, you can just leave it with the staff.
MS. MILLER: Yeah. And here, here's the--I have pictures and „ .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Lisa Starr will be offering testimony on Committee Report 06-58,
followed by Rick Holt.
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MS. LISA STARR (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58 and County Communication
No. 06-117):
Hello. I'm Lisa Starr.
Thank you, Chairman and Councilmembers for your time and your caring.
On the Hamakuapoko Wells, I have to believe that there's been ample testimony
going on for some time now to be of a convincing nature that they wouldn't be best
serving the public to use those wells for residential use,
So I'm here to support the resolution urging the Water Department not to use those
wells for residential use.
And the, on 06-117, this came as a surprise to me on the agenda. And I, I ask you to
pardon me for possibly being over-simplistic, but if there's a resolution to suspend
licenses, permits for housing, agricultural land needs farmers, where would the
farmers live? Seems like a good idea to reconsider this, and I agree with all of those
who said it's been a bit of a broad stroke.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms, Starr.
Any questions for Ms. Starr this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for being here.
COUNTY CLERK:
Rick Holt will be testifying on committee--County
Communication 06-117, followed by Virginia Karpovich.
MR. RICK HOLT (testifying on County Communication No. 06-117):
Hello. My name Rick Holt. I live in Pala. I've lived here for five years.
I was introduced to Maui as the keynote speaker at a "smart growth" conference five
years ago, and subsequently have had conversations with many of the Council on
this issue of agricultural use.
I think that I would like to limit my comments to the tools that we're using to deal with
an issue that I think we could all probably find agreement with the intent here. But as
any good carpenter would tell you, you, it, it's hard to, it's hard to adjust a doorframe
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with a power saw. So, you know, I, I feel, like in this case, that, that what I, I have
seen anyway, is a great deal of frustration on trying to move the process that we're
dealing with now in order to build an agricultural area.
One of the things that will be a good tool to use in the particular application that this
res, resolution tries to address, which basically I am not in favor of, is, is simply the,
having a conversation or a resolution to discuss the density transfer of, on agricultural
land so that we don't sprawl all over the land, but we take the density that is currently
enacted and we, we put that in a much smaller area, but we take all the density off
the remainder of the land.
In fact, in our development at Peahi Farms, which I'm testifying for, we've done just
that. But the law would not allow us to do that, so we did it through easements. So
we have agricultural easements pro--providing us 200 acres of agricultural land in
order to create the, the, the, the mass of agricultural land we need in order to justify
the, the equipment we need to work on it.
Right now where we are in that process is we've got our fourth pasture planted in
high protein grass. We've got a paniolo that we've lined up to do this, Brandon
Balthazar. We have our initial plantings in our organic farm in the, in the gulch. And
we have, we have basically all of our rural agricultural road system in. We also have
a weather station onsite to 40 meters, to, so that we have good weather information
as far as the wind and, and solar, as far as your alternative energy sources.
So there are ways to address this be--besides using the power saw to fix it, because I
think what we would do here is throw a very large wet towel over the entire future of
what we see here as land development.
I just got back from attending a conference that was sponsored by the State Land
Use or, excuse me, the State Planning Department. And the Director there is very
much in tuned with what we're talking about here today, but taking a very different
approach.
And what I would like is a resolution to be amended to support the State Planning
Office in order to identify high-use agricultural land.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Holt.
Members, any questions for Mr. Holt this morning?
Thank you very much for your presence.
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COUNTY CLERK:
Virginia Karpovich will be offering testimony on Committee
Report 06-58, Committee Report 06-59, and Committee Report 06-60; followed by
David Thompson.
MS. CHRISTINE TEVENARD (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):
Good morning. As you can tell, I'm not Ginny Karpovich.
Thank you, Ginny. If it's okay with the Council, I'd like to switch places with her
before I get fired from work.
My name is Christine Tevenard, and.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me.
MS. TEVENARD: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Who are you?
MS. TEVENARD: My name is Christine Tevenard, and Ginny has graciously given me her
time slot so I can get to work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have an order that we follow in this chambers.
Recess.
(The meeting was recessed by the Chair at 10:06 a.m., and was reconvened at 10:19 am.,
with all members present except Councilmember Kane, excused.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall have order in this chambers. This Council meeting is
reconvened.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: As noted, next person is Virginia Karpovich, offering testimony on the
three committee reports, followed by David Thompson.
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MS. VIRGINIA KARPOVICH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58, Committee Report
No. 06-59, and Committee Report No. 06-60):
I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman. I didn't understand that, that wasn't a, an okay thing to do to
switch spaces.
And I'd like to thank Mr. Councilman Mateo for the inspirational words this morning,
and it really brought to my mind how I felt about the Water Resource Committee of
the County Council and each of the Members that saw the over 300 people in Pala,
and that was their fourth meeting, and heard their words and heard their hearts, and
supported the people.
I mean we're all aware that there's a lot of questions, obviously, that have been
brought forward legally and morally and health-related to this project. I mean this
was, this was to be ten wells. Now it's one, just one source full of contaminants.
And, you know, there was a recent article that was, editorial from The Maui News
comparing the Hamakuapoko well to, to the Napili wells. And there is no comparison.
We're talking about apples and oranges.
Hamakuapoko is under active agriculture. The, the chemicals that are being placed
on the pineapple today have been outlawed in California and will be outlawed in--all
along the Mainland for, for the similar reasons, for water contamination. These are
questions we've been asking the Department of Water Supply.
And the other thing that I think really sets this aside from other wells is the high
nitrate levels. I mean let's face it, this is a well that's been sitting very, very long time;
very bad for a well--high bacterial counts. We're talking about a 3-foot pipe. But
these, these nitrate levels are very, very potentially dangerous for all of us. There's
all kinds of studies coming out now from John Hopkins which say that--and, and the
studies have been done in, in, in Kansas and places like that where it's very flat; they
don't have options. And they're looking at, at men and women who have 1.6 parts
per million in a liter of water; and at 6.8 parts per million, their chances of cancer
double--double. This is John Hopkins.
So if our well water, the nitrates levels went from 1.7 to 6.8 without even being
pumped while they're continuing to irrigate with nitrogen and other chemicals, what's
going to happen to these levels?
So by putting these, these wells online now, you are potentially doubling the risk of
cancer. And we all know from prior testimony about "blue baby." And, and this
Council just made a brave decision, and that was to just say "No" and to support this
community in clean water, which we already have, we've already paid for, and we
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just want to thank you all from the bottom of our hearts, and to secure this. And I

think you're even braver-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Karpovich.
MS. KARPOVICH: —for, for looking forward to stopping the, the wells being developed on
lands that are actively being fertilized and chemicals are placed upon.
Thank you from the bottom of my heart.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any other--are you giving comments on any of the other reports? Okay. Any
questions for Ms. Karpovich on her testimony? Sorry about that, Virginia. No
questions this morning. Thank you very.
MS. KARPOVICH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I have a question for her.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ginny, thanks so much for being here.
As a retired nurse, you have special knowledge, I think, of the health effects of
contaminated, well, of pesticides, car--carcinogens. Do you know if--and I appreciate
the research that you've done specifically on this on behalf of your community. Do
you know if the EPA has done any testing on the impacts and the, and the, quote,
"safe levels of carcinogens when they, when they are mixed? In other words, they
have tests for DBCP, they have tests for EDB, they have no tests for TCP because I,
I understand it's not used anywhere else or widely enough used anywhere else to get
on the radar screen. But do you know if there's any protocol that the EPA uses to
determine what they might consider a safe level of a mix of all these various
nematodes, including nitrates?
MS KARPOVICH: Well, they say very strongly, yeah, the safe level, the goal is zero, zero.
That's a safe level. And when you look at the levels and, you know, parts per million,
parts per billion, you know, if, on Oahu, they had a couple of breakthroughs. And the
breakthroughs were water treatment errors--your plant errors. They had, had some
disciplinary problems. So for two weeks, you know, the GAC filters weren't working
properly. And breakthroughs happen, and there are no safe levels.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 21, 2006
Page 30

And, and Hamakuapoko Well has all three. And when studies are done with the, with
the, the three different chemicals, which we have here, the studies are done for each
one separately. And as a nurse and as, as I'm sure all of you have become more
and more aware as we become more akamai about drug interaction, we all know that
the three chemicals has got, I mean, just, you know, common sense says the
combination of the three has to have more of an insult to the immune system than,
than just one.
And please remember that we are also a community, that we choose to be there.
And I'm an ex-plantation nurse, so I'm for the plantations. We are also assaulted by
cane burning. And I accept that risk, but it does compromise our immune system.
So we're already a community with risks, and risks that we have chosen; but, this is
not one of them.
And, again, I thank you all from the bottom of my hearts for the brave decision that
you've made in, in this resolution; and, even braver yet, the ordinance. But, really,
should we be developing wells on land with active agriculture when we, as
Mr. Kuwada, who takes care of the poisonous wells on Oahu says, "You all have the
choices." We have no choices. Had I your choices, I would look up.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Ginny.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is David Thompson, testifying on Committee Report 06-58,
followed by Charles Jencks.
MR. DAVID THOMPSON (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):
Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. THOMPSON: Thank you, Chairman, Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you please adjust your mike. Thank you.
MR. THOMPSON: Good morning. Thank you, Chairman, Council, community residents,
neighbors down the street.
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I'm here to oppose the use of the Hamakuapoko Well. And I'd especially like to thank
the scientist and the people who are educated, the professionals that know that it's
the well that we shouldn't be using.
Myself, I'm a romantic. I'm an entertainer. I've been a, a tour guide in the Japanese
industry for twenty years. And I have probably made about a thousand or more trips
to lao Valley. I love the mountain.
And as a resident of Paia, I really appreciate being able to drink the water. I drink it
right out of the tap. I also eat at all our restaurants in Paia, and I drink that water as
well.
I have lived in Japan. I have lived in Tokyo, and that water's pretty bad--and our, our
Japanese visitors really enjoy being able to drink our water.
And so that's about all I have to say. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Thompson, for the record, could you please state your name. Thank
you.
MR. THOMPSON: Oh, yes. My name is David Thompson, and the musicians know me as
"Id" for short.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any questions for Mr. Thompson?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Charles Jencks will be offering testimony on Committee Report 06-59
and County Communication 06-117, followed by Annie Nelson.
MR. CHARLES JENCKS, MAUI CONTRACTORS ASSOCIATION (testifying on Committee
Report No. 06-59 and County Communication No. 06-117):
Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members of the Council.
I'm here this morning on behalf of the Maui Contractors--Tom Cook is in, in Honolulu
on some other legislative matters--and also on behalf of myself as an individual.
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With regard to 06-59, we would echo Mr. Ing's recommendations that this item go
back to Committee. The bill, as written, 14.01.016, most of the testimony that I've
heard this morning points directly to the Hamakuapoko Wells, and those wells are not
specifically identified here, so, and, and we would say that this proposal is over,
overreaching. It's, it's, it's for all aquifers that underlie active agricultural that isn't
defined. So taking it back to Committee and at least discussing it within the context
of Hamakuapoko and maybe defining this might be a good idea, and also bringing
back people that could give you some expert testimony on treatment and the, the
logistical problems with that, as Ms. Karpovich pointed out, might be a good idea as
well.
With regard to 06-117, the moratorium bill, I sent all of the Councilmembers a letter,
one directly to Ms. Johnson. If you have any questions, I'll be happy to answer those
questions this morning.
In talking to the industry folks that have building permits in process, folks that are
planning submitting permits, it's clear that they would say that this is overreach as
well.
I would say to you that there are other issues in Maui County that perhaps could use
some more attention other than building permits on the, in the ag district. One good
example would be--and you've heard me say it a number of times--the idea of
ohanas that double density in the, in the urban areas on this island, are a bigger
issue. Those units don't pay any park fees; they rarely pay any additional water
meter fees; they don't contribute to offsite improvements. Those are the issues that
you should be looking at in terms of impacting local infrastructure, including school
fees.
The other areas, the TVR issue, if we're concerned about TVRs in ag district, I can
tell you today, TVRs are only permitted in one district, that's the Hotel District. If you
have TVRs in any other district, cite them; enforce the law. Get them out of that
district. Same with the Urban District. For example, the Residential District. TVRs
are not permitted.
That's an issue you could wrestle with that's impacting local infrastructure, not ag
dwellings on ag land.
That's all I have to say. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Jencks.
Any questions for Mr. Jencks, Members?
If not, thank you very much for your testimony.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 21, 2006
Page 33

COUNTY CLERK: Annie Nelson will be offering testimony on Committee Report 06-58,
followed by Robert Karpovich.

MS. ANNIE NELSON (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):
Aloha, Council.
My name's Annie Nelson, and I want to thank you all for being here to hear us, to
give us an opportunity to testify and to also say we really need to stop meeting like
this.
Mr. Jencks pointed out a couple things, but I would like to ask why, why this is
necessary anymore? You all witnessed, or not all of you, but a good portion of you
witnessed pretty much democracy in action in Paia where the whole community
came out against this proposal or against putting the wells online.
I guess little Zack said it best. You know, it's, it's a pebble in the water, and that
pebble has a ripple effect. And we all live on an island and we need to have an
island mentality because what we do to one group on this island affects everyone.
This is going to affect people economically if this well goes online because just illness
alone dictates that people will be needing medical support that they can't afford and
shouldn't have to deal with.
It's always been my understanding that when evidence and testimony given
overwhelmingly supports or, in this case, it overwhelmingly supported the
abandonment of using the Hamakuapoko Wells and its inequity, and the issue is still
pushed by a few, there, there's something wrong.
I don't know what that is, but I'm an auntie on this island--I'm a auntie, grandma; I'm
an auntie; I'm a mother. We all are to so many here, and just, just in defense of
young people alone, I have to take this responsibility very seriously. And I am
committed to exposing and fighting anybody who would be willing to harm them, or
any proposal that will be willing to harm them.
We have clean water. It's in place. We don't want the water in the Hamakuapoko
Well. That's been real clear. People who know the wells have testified that it's
ridiculous. It's being pushed for a reason. There's no one but us sort of looking for
that reason, so I guess we're the ones that will have to follow the money, follow the
agenda, follow whatever it is to find out why this is still on, why this is still being
pushed. And I appreciate the proposal.
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If we're going to choose to put the wishes of a few developers over the needs of this
community--and I will mainly be speaking to the Mayor in this, in this case--then the
people who he took an oath to protect will be forced to stand up for themselves. And
I would just like to say, I make no bones about it, we will; and those of us who can will
stand in support of those who don't have that opportunity.
And I want to thank you all for your time and hope that you do the ethical and morale
thing and make a right choice.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any questions for Ms, Nelson, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Robert Karpovich will be offering testimony on Committee Report 06-58
and Committee Report 06-59, followed by Gary Crowel.

MR. ROBERT KARPOVICH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58 and Committee
Report No. 06-59):
Hi. Good morning, Mr. Chair. Thank you. Good morning, Councilmembers.
I'd like to start with 06-59, the new Water Rules. I realize there is pressure to not put
in the amendment that was added to prohibit developing new wells under active
agriculture. Everyone's to rely on the EPA. Well, when DBCP was first abandoned
on Oahu, the EPA allowed it on Maui for many years after that. The, in fact, the EPA
Administrator overruled the Administrative Judge in a case the, the Maui Pineapple
Growers brought. He found that DBCP does not result in unreasonable adverse
effects on men or the environment--this is the EPA in 1985--or does not present a
significant risk to health.
Well, chemical application is as much a political issue often as science. So this is a
political body and, and thank you for taking a strong stand on this.
The EPA then in 1985 outlawed it in Maui, as well as the rest of the country, so they
were allowed to use it a little bit longer. And EPA said, "Oh, it's okay," but they didn't
really mean it. One man said it's okay.
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So here we have a strong Council that's only making common sense and economic
sense. To drill more wells for Haliimaile, drill more wells under pineapple doesn't
make sense. So let's take a stand now. We're not talking about stopping
development. We're just talking about taking a good stand to direct our Water
Department not to waste money; not to, in the case of Hamakuapoko, put it on a, a
$4 million, 36-inch pipeline that was designed to service ten wells in Haiku to service
this little bit of polluted water from, from H'poko. Wouldn't the money be better
applied toward buying the intakes in lao Valley? Talking about millions and millions
of dollars to develop bad water is not a good policy.
So I strongly support 06-59 as it stands to just make this clear and simple statement.
If, in the future, somebody should drill a well and can come in and prove something,
they can always ask for an amendment to use that well. But let's just set a policy and
guide them away from what, what's imminent, more development under the
pineapple fields. I support agriculture. I appreciate the open space. I don't like the
chemicals, but I realize there's nothing we're going to do to stop that. Chemicals are
registered at a Federal level. But that is a political decision on when they're, they're
going to be used; and they're being outlawed. What they're being used right now is
in the process of being outlawed in a couple more years. So, it's a, it's an endless
battle.
So that's on 06-59, and I don't really need another three minutes on 06-58. I think
we've all heard enough about the Hamakuapoko Wells, but they are closely related
because I guess the Mayor could just laugh at us and still put the wells online, with a
resolution if it doesn't have the weight of law. So we'd really appreciate the Water
Code moving forward as law to back up the resolution.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Karpovich.
Questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for coming, Robert, and for all the help that
you've given the community on this issue.
You know, as an engineer, I know that you understand the, the, the way the EPA
rates these various chemicals. Is there any, is there a, a safe level of use for DBCP,
EDP, and TCP?
MR. KARPOVICH: Well, since they're classed as carcinogens, this is right off of the EPA
website on Safe Drinking Water, how do we set the levels. They, they say if there is
a safe level above zero, then we will set the MCL Goal, the MCLG, at that level. If
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there is no safe level, we set it at zero. So the Federal, the State, and the Maui
Department of Water Supply MCLG or Maximum Contaminant Level Goal for these
carcinogens is zero. Then, on the Mainland, they have no choice. People were
drinking water with no filtration, no treatment. Then, they said taking into effect
economic practicalities will set like a target, a target level. This is the MCL, the
Maximum Contaminant Level. This is the, the, by Federal law what the Water
Department is allowed, is allowed to deliver to the consumer. In other words, how
much of this chemical can you get in your water.
But, but under the Safe Drinking Water Act, the first step in the determination is if it's
a carcinogen and if there's a safe level, we'll say it; and if there's not, we set it a zero.
So these are set at zero. There is no safe level to be consumed. This is really
terrible stuff.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and if there is no safe level and there are, there are
filtration systems put in place to diminish the amount, not to zero, but at least
diminish it, what happens when the, when the system fails?
MR. KARPOVICH: Well, it's called breakthrough. If the filters get saturated, then they
release actually more than the raw water, the pretreated water would, would contain
is like a massive dumping into the system. You don't really know that. I mean, if the
treatment, if, if the testing is to take a sample in a bottle and then mail it off to, to a
lab on the Mainland and get it back, what is, what is a safeguard against mechanical
failure? So does any mechanical system work a hundred percent forever and ever?
Is any human running a treatment plant perfect? Are the upcountry treatment plants
perfect? That's why we shouldn't be going there in, in Paia, H'poko, Haliimaile,
because we're relying on something we know is going to fail at some point. And
we're not talking about itching, we're talking about, like about the most deadly
chemical that was created is DBCP and TCP and EDB.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for that, Rob. And, and you mentioned in
California, they banned DBCP in 1977, I think it was. What happened to their surplus
DBCP?
MR. KARPOVICH: Well, there was, for some time, it was coming to Maui. They were using
up extra stocks on Maui; and then there, there was this, this case where they kept
applying for extensions and, eventually, the EPA, a new administrator reversed the
position and just shut it down. So there was a small amount left they had to send to a
toxic disposal facility.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Karpovich? If not, thank you very much.
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COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Gary Crowe!, returning to complete his testimony on
County Communication 06-117. Gary Crowel.
If not, Mr. Chair, the next speaker--the next speakers have all signed up subsequent
to the convening of the meeting. Do you want to proceed?

CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will now allow you to bring up the lady that needs to take care
of some personal business, Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Christine Tevenard, offering testimony on Committee
Report 06-58, followed by Edward Thielk.
MS. CHRISTINE TEVENARD (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-581
Good morning, Honorable Chair and Councilmembers.
My name is Christine Tevenard, a long-time resident of Paia.
And I've been following all these meetings for two years now, and it's, it's just
staggering that we're still on it. I guess what I'm just trying to say is please let's go
ahead and cap these wells and future wells and, and let's preserve not just Paia
community, but the whole island's health; and to think of all the millions that they
want to spend in the filtration system.
In one of the meetings, I think it was the U.H. professor that came here and, what, for
a buck and a quarter, 1.25 million, would be able to locate, drill, and permit, and do
all sorts of the, the EIS's to find new sources of water which are a hundred times
more likely in, on Haleakala then how they accidentally found it on Maunakea. That's
certainly promising for all the developers on this island that want to go forward with,
you know, doing whatever they do. They'll be, you know, it's, it's one of those
"careful what you wish for," but there is pure pristine water here on the island. And
none of us on this entire island should be subjected to the water that they want to
give us from H'poko wells.
And, well, I could go on and on, but I would like to think that the community at large in
Paia has gotten their message across to all of you that did attend the public meeting
that was in Paia.
And I do apologize for trying to cut in line. It's just that I try to make these meetings
because I, meetings because I think this is probably one of the number one most
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important things that I've come across, other than land taxes. But that's a different
subject.
And I thank you all for letting me share my piece of mind, and to please encourage
you to not give us in Paia this water. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tevenard. Next week, you will be able to give your
comments on, on property taxes to the Budget Committee.
Any questions for Ms. Tevenard on her comments regarding Committee
Report 06-58, on the resolution regarding Hamakuapoko Wells? If not, thank you
very much, Ms. Tevenard.
Mr. Clerk, before we call the next testifier, the Council shall take its midmorning
recess, allow everyone to stretch, as well as those that need to take care of their
parking requirements outside. The Council shall be in recess till ten fifty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:36 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:58 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER KANE, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting shall be reconvened. We are in order.
We will be continuing testimony, Members, on any item that is on the listed agenda
for today's twenty-first April '06 meeting.
Mr. Clerk, please call our next testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Our next testifier is Edward Thielk, offering testimony on Committee
Report 06-58, followed by Frank Domingo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. EDWARD THIELK (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):

Hello. My name is Edward Thielk. I have a health food store in Paia, Mana Foods.
Thank you for letting me testify here today.
I just wanted to say that I felt that the water from the H--Hamakuapoko Wells is
contaminated beyond a safe point that it can be used. I have a kitchen at my store.
We serve several hundred people a day. I don't think I'd be serving very many
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people if you guys give us this water because all of my customers unanimously have
a great fear of being contaminated by it.
Personally, I'm willing to listen to what I consider any reasonable proposal, but I don't
think that the County has given us a reasonable proposal that we can feel confident
with.
I think that the filtration idea is not a horrible idea if it was monitored properly and
instituted properly. However, there's been no, there's been no effort to address the
nitrate level. And I think that the two of them together will make an overwhelming
case to cap this well, keep it capped, and keep our water safe, keep it pure.
I don't want to feel like every time I go to the tap and drink a little bit of water, that I
might be poisoned. If this, if this well is used, feel like we're playing Russian
Roulette afterwards.
So I'm here to ask the Maui County Council to do what is obviously the right thing,
and keep our water safe and keep our community safe.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Thielk.
Any questions for our testifier this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for being here.
MR. THIELK: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Frank Domingo will be offering testimony on Committee Report 06-58,
followed by Dale Parsons.
MR. FRANK DOMINGO (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):

Good morning, everybody.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. DOMINGO: Open your eyes and your ears, and listen real closely or
your ears.
And now I will start my testimony. They gave me ten seconds off already.

have to pull

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 21, 2006
Page 40

I have before me a resolution, but my resolution, I would say this. I have told you
many times that you must eliminate that section that says, "wells for drinking water."
I believe there was enough testimony to say that the water and the well is very bad.
It's just like putting a time bomb into the system. So I'm asking you to change this
resolution to just say not to use the Hamakuapoko Well--and I mean not to use it; and
it means if you have to, cap it.
And I would like to say this, that listening to or looking at some of the articles in The
Maui News, I think our Administration, as well as the Council, are going two roads:
one that says that they want to run the water from the well to Spreckelsville and
Central Maui and mix it with water. I don't know if you read that in The Maui News.
Am I wrong? Well, you guys don't read The Maui News so you better subscribe or
not you guys going get into trouble. But that is what the Administration plans to do.
And to try and tap this water, and then hook it up with good water to take care of the
Spreckelsville and Central area, I am concerned that you might circumvent the area
and try to give the water to that housing at Kaunoa and then hook it up with the
Wailuku water.
And so any attempt to, for the Administration, as well as the Council, to use this
circumvention area, thing and then run the water the other way, if any of that water is
used from the Hamakuapoko Well, then you are all in contempt because it is been
proven to you folks that the water is not safe. And if it's not safe, close the well and
then it would stop all of this thing that is going on; and then you can find other
sources of water. But don't condemn our future generation by using this water. And
if you do, you are already causing some problems, as well as the Administration who
talks with two sides of his mouth and doesn't know what he's doing. So I would say
this--close the well and don't use it anymore.
And then because I have four seconds, I would like to--wait, yeah. Gimme five
seconds, yeah.
I want to put some proven thing about this chemical that was being used by Maui
Land & Pine. Testimony was given that Maui Pine was, been using this thing, and I
can tell you this. At the time that this thing was proven dangerous or hazardous, that
Maui Pine, actually, we shipped out those chemicals in containers, two 40-foot
containers with State and Federal inspectors inspect it to see that those containers
are going to leave this island.
I can tell you for sure it's true because I was then the shipping supervisor at Maui
Pine, and I had to make all the--we had to make all the papers. Those containers
were double sealed with one, one yellow and one red, Matson--and one was
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hazardous. So those two 40-foot containers were filled with all of this chemicals that
they're talking about that Maui Pine kept using. Maui Pine, as soon as they found out
they couldn't, they're not supposed to it, they shipped it out. And so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Mr. Domingo.
MR. DOMINGO: Yes. That, I wanted to let them know. Yeah. Okay.
And I thank you because you're giving me more time than I needed. And, I, I wanted
to hurry up because I got fined $35 for over parking out there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Domingo.
MR. DOMINGO: Thank you so very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. DOMING: And like I said, open your ears and your eyes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Dale Parsons will be speaking to Committee Report 06-58, followed by
Ginny Parsons.
MR. DALE PARSONS (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):

Aloha, Chair and Councilmembers, and fellow citizens.
I'm here today to express my support of the resolution urging the Department of
Water to discontinue plans for the use of contaminated H'poko Wells for drinking
water for the Paia, Kuau, and Spreckelsville areas.
You should pass this resolution, as well as the Committee Report 06-59 in its entirety
without any changes that, that would help to ensure Countywide safety.
However, in the case of the resolution, it's going to be up to the DWS to decide if it
wants to implement the recommendation. And I'm concerned because of the
unaccountability and unresponsiveness of the DWS and the Administration that has
occurred since the voters strip the Board of Water Supply of its powers.
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As you know, a resolution does not have the force of law, so it's important that
citizens pressure the Administration to implement it because we can't assume the,
the Administration will do that.
If you remember, about three years ago the Mayor told the Council, "Hands off on
dealing with the Department of Water Supply." The public is going to have to make it
clear that we can't tolerate anything less than a 100 percent safe water supply, and
they're going to have to do that to the Administration if you pass this resolution.
The resolution is a plea for common sense management of our water resources. And
mahalo for taking this step, Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Any questions for Mr. Parsons, Members?
If not, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Ginny Parsons will be speaking to Committee Reports No. 06-58 and
06-59, followed by Rosemary Robbins.

MS. GINNY PARSONS (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58 and Committee Report
No. 06-59):
Aloha, Council. Thank you this morning.
I'm Ginny Parsons. I'm a Board of Water Supply member, and I'm a lot of times
privileged to more information and data than the average citizen. And while I support
full disclosure, I can assure you with regard to the Water Department, this is not
always the case.
I support both the resolution and to dis--discontinue the use of H'poko Well for
potable water use not only to Spreckelsville and Pala, but also Upcountry and to
Central Valley; and also prohibiting more wells from development in the areas
downstream of ag land until such time as we have better science and technology
locally available to us.
You know, I'm immersed in the Upcountry water issue, and I have personally viewed
disease that appears to me to be more serious than initially thought.
We need more creditable and in-depth research to determine if the addition of the
H'poko Wells, when pumped Upcountry during the drought, which was in the midst of
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the phosphate fiasco, could have intensified the effect of disease due to the potential
of pesticide-polluted water mixed with surface water which is full of organic matter.
It's known that pesticides will enhance the bacterial growth.
And I speak to you about this as I have seen flesh eating disease, the skin disease
that's a lot more serious than hot tub rash, caused by pseudomonas, which we know
as one of the known pathogens from Upcountry. And I believe we need to test and
study and culture our waters thoroughly before we continue to supply the public with
what may be a deadly mixture that we are currently unable to ascertain at first
glance.
So I'm asking you to take the wise and reasonable method. Err on the side of
caution. Cap those wells for now, and hold off on any more wells. Your, your
resolutions and your, your legislation can be monitored and changed in time when we
have more detail and we have more research and we have more data. But you have
to look at what we have in the Water Department right now. Our science and
technology and chemistry department can't handle what we have. We have an
accountant as a Director; and we have a water quality Deputy Director who has no
water experience. So you all have to be the management of the comp--of, of the
Water Department. You have to be policing it. It's your job because we need
qualified people to look at the whole picture.
And I thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments, Ms. Parsons.
Members, any questions for Ms. Parsons? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Ginny, thanks for coming--and appreciate your knowledge on this subject.
So even though the Council is looking to pass a resolution to prohibit the use of
H'poko water for Paia-Spreckelsville-Haiku area, are you saying that, that, that when
the Department uses H'poko during drought times and mixes it with the surface water
Upcountry, that it could add further problems to the Upcountry water system
problems?
MS. PARSONS: I definitely believe so, especially if we find that the pesticides and the
nitrates and the bacteria growth is as, is a great as we suspect that it is.
And, also, you're putting so much more surface water in Central Valley, I don't know
why you would even want to think about adding something with the potential of
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pesticides into, into the, the Central system. I mean you really need to just culture
out and get as much data as you can to support the fact the it's not there, rather than
shoot from the hip and throw it in and see if it causes a problem.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions for Ms. Parsons?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK:
Rosemary Robbins will be offering testimony on Committee
Report 06-58 and 06-59, followed by Lucienne deNaie.

MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58 and Committee
Report No. 06-59):
Good morning. Thank you for the opportunity for being here.
A quick answer to that. What happens when we have a bad apple in a barrel? Yeah,
the, it doesn't get cured. Okay.
I'm thanking the Water Committee for all of the work, the research that it has done,
and the other work that it has done in addressing water quality and the absence of
water quality.
If we stop and think about the fact that wells in areas of contamination are manmade,
they're erected; water conveyance systems are manmade, they're erected; water
holding tanks are manmade, they're erected; the water treatment plants are
manmade, they're erected. None of these is an act of God. These are all because of
decisions that have been made, and we certainly don't have a track record of
flawless decisions. So I really admire the fact that you're taking on some new
approaches; and I truly, truly support your 06-58 and 06-59.
Now every month we get those water bills--and help me out here. What's the phrase
in there? By, by water.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: All things find life.
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MS. ROBBINS: All things find life. I would add "or not" to that.
And I'm really concerned about this. Contaminated water, whether or not it's coming
from wells or water conveyance systems or holding tanks or the treatment plants, it's
contaminated water and, and it's just nothing that's going to be helpful for the
well-being of our citizens here and our visitors on Maui. All the bad press that the
County and the State are getting right now globally because of what has happened
on Kauai and what has happened on Oahu is certainly surrounding the world's best
island. Let's face it. The world knows this, and if we're worried about our economy,
it's not going to be solved by having a few houses or a few permits. The picture is so
much bigger, and we need people with bigger brains to be able to comprehend it;
with bigger guts to be able to go ahead and try new things, building upon the wisdom
that's already out there and available for one thing over the net. If we don't have that
with the people who are operating our systems, sit them in front of a, a computer and
let them get it.
So I am again very thankful for everybody who has had a hand in getting us to where
we are today. Keep it up. Aloha. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. May we please ask you to state your name for the record.
MS. ROBBINS: Oh. Rosemary Robbins, concerned citizen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Robbins.
Any questions for Ms. Robbins?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Lucienne deNaie will be offering testimony on Committee Report 06-58
and County Communication 06-117, followed by Elisa Plauche.
MS. LUCIENNE deNAIE, ON BEHALF OF MAUI TOMORROW (testifying on Committee
Report No. 06-58 and County Communication No. 06-1171:
Thank you very much. Thank you, Chairman Hokama and Members of the
Committee.
I did testify during the Paia hearing on behalf of Maui Tomorrow, and I will be
testifying on behalf of Maui Tomorrow again on this matter first, 06-58.
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First, I want to clarify that Mr. Hall came here at the bequest of Maui Tomorrow as a
public service. We're not threatening to sue anybody or anything like this. We
wanted to clarify the legal impli—implications of the various decisions that the County
is looking at if they're going to, in effect, ignore your resolution, the, the Mayor's
Administration, and use the Hamakuapoko Well water. So we, in the interest of
providing you with information, that's, that's why Mr. Hall came at our bequest.
Secondly, when I testified before in front of this body, I did present you with some
handouts and one of them were reports that were actually done as part of the Waena
Power Plant study in, I think it was 1997, of the Pala aquifer. This is the only study
that's actually tried to address water quality in this aquifer. Its conclusion is this
aquifer is a very naturally shallow aquifer in terms of its fresh water potential. Much
of its fresh water has been compromised by various agricultural chemicals, not just
DBCP, EDP, and TCT, but also atrazine and dimethyl atrazine, and there are a
variety of wells that are used for agricultural purposes in the aquifer that all are listed
on the Department of Health's website as being having unacceptable levels for
human health standards of these chemicals.
So the question here remains if this were like a really robust productive well that
could give you three-four million gallons of water a day, you might want to look at, at
every way you possibly could to save this water. These are not robust productive
wells. These wells have a limited capacity. The Water Department, in its current
evaluation of what these wells might produce or, or a presentation that was made last
year to the Water Resources Committee in July, stated that the combined capacity
was about 700,000 gallons a day. And this is like also a guess because they've
never been heavily pumped because of restrictions in getting the filtration system up.
Meanwhile, the cost of filtration systems are covered under a settlement agreement
with various chemical companies. But once those expire in another thirty years or so,
those costs would be borne by the County. Therefore, do we invest more money or
do we look at this as an aquifer that perhaps has limits and we want to put our money
where we're going to have a more fruitful long-range potential?
The last item I'd like you to consider in regard to these wells is that the wells that the
County is counting on for future water, Pookela, are directly up gradient of these
wells and may affect their pumping capacity. If Pookela is robustly pumped, these
wells may not have very much water to supply.
Now, may I have an additional time to address the second agenda item?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, you may, Ms. deNaie.
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MS. DeNAIE: Thank you. I appreciate that.
This is in regard to Resolution [sic] 06-117, and having to do with the limitation of new
projects on ag land. I, I want to clarify for this committee that the General Plan
Advisory Committee, of which I am one of twenty-five hardworking citizens, is
considering a resolution at their meeting which will be held the 27th of this month.
And I'm sure none of you were aware of this. It was read at our last meeting and
asked to be entered into the agenda for the subsequent meeting, which will be on the
27th.
This resolution more or less is asking the Council to consider suspending approval of
all large, and that's defined as over twenty units, developments, except for 100
percent affordable housing or those projects that have already completed their
Community Plan applications. So what this resolution is going to be discussing, and
then it's just in discussion phase now, it's nowhere near being sent to anybody, and
there, there's never been a vote taken on it, but just for your informational purposes,
the general, your General Plan Advisory Committee is discussing this resolution next
week.
And my belief is, is that the reason that this was brought up by Member Pellegrino is
because when we talk to our fellow citizens, people are saying, "Hey, are you guys
going to make any decisions or is everything already going to be decided? I'm, I'm,
I'm at a community . every week to, you know, see some new 400 acres here, and
800 acres there, and 300 acres here. What are you folks going to be deciding?" And
this is one of the reasons that, that Mrs. Pellegrino said maybe we should be talking
about this and figuring out what it is that our purview is going to cover and what's,
what, what should be remaining, you know, in, in the items we're discussing in terms
of planning, before all these things are rushed through the Council.
I also want to address the Hokalia decision. I serve with my other hat as Chair of the
Sierra Club on the State level, and one of my fellow board members was one of the
chief litigants in Hokalia, and we just received a briefing on what that settlement
implies. And I'm not at liberty to discuss all the details of this, but let me just say that
the settlement does not let ag lands off the hook to be just developed willy-nilly. The
settlement sent these folks back to the Land Use Commission to get a proper change
of land use designation for their land, and it also require that they give millions and
millions and millions of dollars into community benefits directly to that community, as
well as allow citizens to supervise the protection of the sites, cultural sites on the land
and set their own boundaries and not just leave this in the hand of some State
committee somewhere. So it's a very significant settlement, not, not publicized yet,
but it will be in the future.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. deNaie.
Members, any questions on her testimony this morning?
Thank you very much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Elisa Plauche will be testifying on Committee Report 06-58 and County
Communication 06-117, followed by Raphael Wellerstein.

MS. ELISA PLAUCHE
(testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58 and County
Communication No. 06-117):
My name is Elisa Plauche, and I'm here to testify regarding the H'poko Wells.
I am a registered nurse and, more importantly, a mother. I do not want to give my
child carcinogens in his water. And I feel that the nitrates in the water cannot be
resolved with your average charcoal filter that many of us have, but a lot of us don't.
You have to have a reverse osmosis to take that out. That cost hundreds of dollars
just for the initial setup, not to mention the cost of the filters that have to be replaced
every six months. It's too costly for those who cannot afford this kind of filter.
We should not be using any wells that are under actively used ag land because of
the same problem that we'll come up with again. So please disallow these wells.
On my other subject regarding ag land, I'm an ag land owner. I bought out in Nahiku
years ago. My husband and I live in Haiku. We are planning to build a cottage out
there. We have not submitted our plans, but maybe I should hurry up and do that.
Our plan is to move out there, build a cottage, and, and grow palm trees and grow
betel nut. We're, we're told that betel nut is so popular that it will be stolen if you're
not there on the land to keep that from happening. You already see ag crops being
stolen on Oahu. So people want to live on their ag land to be able to grow their
crops.
We have the Farm Plan in place to keep ag land in ag, so I feel that, that is enough.
If we need to enforce it, then enforce it. If you want to go against subdivisions in ag
land, then put a moratorium on subdivisions, not on--don't punish the little landowner
who has bought his ag land because he wants to do his farm.
This puts everybody in jeopardy, not only real estate agents who don't know what to
say to potential ag land buyers. People who own ag land might be trying to sell.
They don't know what to say. Doing this basically makes ag land worthless until you
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decide, you know. And this legal limbo is, is not in the best interest of anybody on
Maui.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Plauche.
Any questions for her this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK:
Raphael Wellerstein will be testifying on committee--County
Communication 06-117, followed by Margaret McIntyre.

MR. RAPHAEL WELLERSTEIN (testifying on County Communication No. 06-117):
Good morning, Councilmembers.
My name is Raphael Wellerstein.
I am here to testify in regards to the proposed resolution that Ms. Johnson is in
support of regarding the suspension of all building permits or any future building
permits on agricultural zoned lands.
I am an owner of a parcel of agricultural zoned land in West Maui. I don't currently
live on that property. I was able to purchase it fortunately about a year ago, and I am
just trying to plan for my future as far as what I'm going to be able to do with that land
with my family.
My understanding is in order to comply with the, the zoning, I obviously have to
comply with the Farm Plan, as well as the requirements of the main farm dwelling.
This is a dream of mine that I can maybe not only have my main residence there, my
main dwelling, but possibly have my family live on that property with me at some
point as well.
Before I go into the details of the damage that could be done by this very vague
resolution, the language that was stated in the, the proposal that I read was very,
very vague, and left me scratching my head. I don't want to go into too much of what
it could potentially do, the damage to the smaller landowners, as well as the
developers, and overall citizens of the island that have any interest in agricultural
zoned properties, but basically I'm just here in, to oppose that resolution at this time
until there's much more detailed language and definition to this proposal.
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And thank you very much for allowing me to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments, Mr. Wellerstein.
Any questions for our gentleman on his testimony?
Thank you very much for your comments.
MR. WELLERSTEIN: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Margaret McIntyre will be offering testimony on Committee Report 0658, followed by Ron Stattner.

MS. MARGARET McINTYRE (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers.
My name is Margaret McIntyre, and I'm a long-time resident of Kuau. And I am a
mother, a grandmother, and I'm also a health practitioner and I'm concerned about
the health and well-being of all people.
And I am here to testify against the use of the H'poko Wells for human consumption.
I have attended public meetings in Paia where the huge turnout of the community
showed the overall depth of the community's concern. People of all ages, retirees,
children, different professions, all choose, choosing their--show, showing their grave
concern about the use of these wells.
I believe that clean water is a basic human right, and that we have this at this time in
this area. And I believe it's morally wrong to intentionally pollute a clean water
supply. Somehow, we need to act with intelligence and good hearts to take care of
this beautiful land and this beautiful island. Obviously, it is a huge issue how to
properly supply this island with good water.
And I want to thank the Committee for their attention and for their great decision
regarding opposing the use of these wells, and I sincerely hope the Council will come
to the same thoughtful conclusion.
And I also want to thank all the people in the community who have worked so hard
and provided us with research and, and so much of their personal time and effort.
And I want to thank you this morning for allowing me to testify. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. McIntyre.
Any questions for our testifier, Members?
Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Ron Stattner will be testifying on Committee Report 06-58, followed by
John Bendon.
MR. RON STATTNER (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58):

Good morning, Councilmembers.
My name is Ron Stattner, and I'm testifying on the subject of the H'poko Wells.
The last time I spoke to you, I, I talked to you about proposal of trading water with the
plantation water that they use from lao on sugar, and that we would, we would use in
the Kuau-Paia area; and they would use the water from the polluted wells. And I still
stand by that.
If the wells are capped, which I would say would be my first choice, I'm thinking about
the, the proposal that I made to you. I was also thinking how it would affect A&B. I'm
sure A&B has other projects in mind for the area around Kuau and Paia. And I was
thinking that if anybody was going to buy a home in that area and A&B was offering
water that was polluted from the H'poko Wells, it wouldn't be a great salesman. I
think that everybody would benefit, including A&B, who's a major player in this whole
situation. So if they've got a big say in this matter, as, as well as, you know, people
here on the Council, then I would think it would be something for them to consider
and help us to push it through.
So, anyway, another thing to consider.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Stattner.
Any questions on his testimony?
Thank you very much.
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COUNTY CLERK: Our last speaker is John Bendon, and he'll be offering testimony on
Committee Report 06-58 and County Communication 06-117.
(testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58 and County
MR. JOHN BENDON
Communication No. 06-117):

Hi. My name is John Bendon. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Council.
I've--this is my third time testifying here against the H'poko Wells. Again, it's, I really
hope we can put this issue to rest and put these wells to rest and just cap these
things. It really makes no sense at all from any standpoint to keep, keep this issue
open.
And the other issue is the, the ag lot building permit issue. I was lucky enough to be
in the right place at the right time and purchase an agricultural lot in Sprecks back in
the mid-nineties when the real estate market was at an all-time low, and have been
planning to raise my family there. Moved to the Mainland, recently moved back, and
now I feel like I'm getting affronted on two sides, not only do they want to give me
bad water, but now they're saying I can't even build a house on land that, that I've-it's my dream to live on and raise my family in. We've, we're doing all we can to pool
our, pool our resources together in order to, to make this dream a reality.
And by affecting the small landowners who buy agricultural lots, we all have to do
Farm Plans and I'm more than happy to do a Farm Plan. I'm excited to implement
agriculture on my lot. But to stop me from being able to build a home on land that I
purchased ten years ago and then give me bad water for it, it just is pretty, pretty
distressing. So that's all I have to say.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bendon.
Any questions for our testifier, Members?
Thank you very much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Bendon was the last individual who signed up to offer
testimony at today's meeting.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Are there any one else wishing to provide testimony? Please make yourself known.
Come forward. At this point, we will ask you to state your name, present your
testimony, and then the staff will assist you in filling out the form.

MR. CURTIS TOM (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-58, Committee Report No. 0659, and Committee Report No. 06-60):
Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. TOM: My name is Curtis Tom, and I'm speaking as a private citizen.
Just to give you some background, I have lived in all the various counties in this State
at least twice. I lived here on Maui in the early eighties and worked over here for a
couple of years, moved to Oahu, and lived on Kauai before coming back to Maui a
couple years ago.
Water systems are more complicated than have been discussed today, and I think a
lot of people are under mistaken impressions. And I say that because in one of my
prior counties that I lived in, I was the Chair of the Board of the Water Supply. So
when somebody speaks about bad water or good water, the main thing to focus on is
if the water meets EPA standards and Safety Drinking Water standards.
And the thing to consider is that if you--I think you should go slow on it because if you
set a dangerous precedent, you may not be able to back away from that and might
open up the County to lawsuits. So I didn't, I didn't want to see the County or us,
because we are really the County of Maui, put ourselves put in that situation.
Regarding the Water Code, I think it's necessary because technically right now, the
Maui Board of Water Supply does not have any rules and regulations in effect. And it
is important to, to have a, a Water Code which people can review and you can make
changes to as appropriate. But, personally, I haven't had a chance to review the
Code in its entirety.
Regarding water conservation, I think that that's something that I applaud. But from
what I've seen is the most effective water conservation measures have been
voluntary and have been most effective when the public has been educated; and
that's through public service announcements and also through, from what live seen,
is when the young have been schooled, children have come through and they've
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been educated on safe drinking water and what the Department of Water Supply
does to ensure that.
So there's a lot more that I could say, and I'd probably want to open up for questions.
I've, I've got a pretty diverse background and rather than speaking for any other
organization, I'm speaking as a private and concerned citizen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Tom.
Members, also Mr. Tom was speaking on Committee Report 06-58, 59 and 60.
Questions for our testifier? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Tom.
Just for clarification, you were the chairperson for which County Board of Water
Supply?
MR. TOM: For the Kauai Board of Water Supply.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. TOM: And many of the situations here are very similar to Kauai. They have a regional
water system. At one time, it was--some parts of the island were heavily into
agriculture. And one of the things that you don't want to do is take wells off of your
system because when you do that, if there is a reduction in agriculture on this island,
your well recharge will be reduced.
Probably one of the reasons why I heard somebody mention that one of the wells in
the H'poko area is not as productive as one time is because it's now in drip irrigation.
My understanding I think I remember back then it was probably in ditch irrigation. So
it makes sense that if you pour a whole lot of water over the surface of, over a
surface, it's going to get into the system and that's how your wells get recharged. So
as it goes to drip irrigation, historically, it's shown all over the country that well
recharge is reduced over time by, when they switch to that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Tom? Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Were you raised on Kauai? I mean, do you have a his-historical background with Kauai?
MR. TOM: Well, I was raised on Oahu; and my, my family is originally from the Big Island.
They, you know, grew up over there. I'm the fourth generation. I went to Kauai for,
because of work, and I was there for about six years. I was very active involved-very actively involved in the planning side, and I look for a balanced community. I
wasn't only inVblved in business organizations. I was also involved with the, the
Kauai Public Land Trust, so I always believe in a balanced approach, approach in
growth in the community.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and may I ask what your profession is?
MR. TOM: I'm the District Manager for Bank of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So when you were on the Kauai Board of Water Supply,
it's my understanding that they didn't use DBCP very extensively on Kauai. Is that
true?
MR. TOM: Not the Board of Water Supply.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, no.
MR. TOM: So I, I'm not sure .
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. I mean, I mean ag operations.
MR. TOM: It may have been used at one time, but the only.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But as, as the Chair of the Board of Water Supply, did
you folks have to put any mitigative measures in place to take care of DBCP?
MR. TOM: I can tell you--I have to make sure that I, because we have certain, certain
things that I cannot disclose, okay. But let me put it this way. There were certain
wells that had to be taken offline when it was determined that perhaps it didn't meet
EPA standards, and those wells were treated and then they met EPA standards and
they were brought back online at a later time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and what was the contaminant that was being
treated?
MR. TOM: It was, it was various situations. And I can't, like I said, I can't go into complete
disclosure on certain things due to my obligations that I had in that position because I
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was privy to certain information that I can't disclosure because it was in, you know,
because some of the things were bound by that office.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, that's strange. Weren't you operating the public
water system?
MR. TOM: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I believe disclosure of water quality is, is a Federal
requirement.
MR. TOM: Yes, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MR. TOM: But what I'm saying is that when, if it, when it was discovered that something did
not meet standards, those wells were taken off of--taken off. And then when it was
found that it met safe standards--because the challenge is if you take all your wells
off, if you take off wells off a regional water system, what will happen is that you may
have to truck in water.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You answered my question. Thank you.
MR. TOM: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions?
If not, Mr. Tom, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. TOM: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there anyone else that wish to give testimony?
Mr. Tom, you need to assist our staff with the, a form, please. Thank you very much.
Okay, Members, with no further request and no objections, we shall close public
testimony for today's meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.

Members, we are at a juncture of the day and so I am going to ask you to stay there
and I'm going to call a short recess. We either will plow through and complete the
agenda, or we'll take a break now and return after lunch.
Okay, short recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:41 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:48 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER KANE, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular meeting of the Council of the County of Maui, twenty-first of
April, 2006, shall return to order.
Members, the Chair's recommendation is I believe we can finish the agenda instead
of taking a break at this time.
Therefore, Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda please.
COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Written testimony has been submitted to the
Council and copies have been duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, the Council shall accept written testimony as submitted
for today's meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WAS MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS
MEETING.
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MINUTES
The minutes of the following meetings were presented at this time:
1.
2.

Regular meeting of February 17, 2006; and
Regular meeting of March 3, 2006.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR COUNCIL
MEETING OF FEBRUARY 17, 2006 AND THE REGULAR
COUNCIL MEETING OF MARCH 3, 2006 BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to accept
the regular Council meeting of February 17, 2006; March 3, 2006, minutes.
Discussion? Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-58

- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO.
06-39 , entitled "URGING THE
DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY TO DISCONTINUE PLANS TO USE THE
HAMAKUAPOKO WELLS FOR DRINKING WATER", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-58.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-58. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'm very happy to bring forward this proposed resolution "URGING THE
DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY TO DISCONTINUE PLANS TO USE THE
HAMAKUAPOKO WELLS FOR DRINKING WATER". Could we have the Clerk read
the resolution in its entirety, please, for the record.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. We'll give the Clerk--okay, Mr. Clerk,
proceed.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Your Committee noted that the testimony from residents in the Paia-Haiku
Community Plan area raised serious environmental and health concerns regarding
the use of Hamakuapoko water, and that the overwhelming sentiment of the
community was they did not want to give up the pristine water of lao for contaminated
water.
The Committee further noted that the issues relating to the Hamakuapoko Wells
illustrate that the County's basic infrastructure has not kept pace with development.
It should also be noted and acknowledged that the proposed resolution, if adopted,
would not carry legal effect, but would send a strong signal to the Administration of
the importance of protecting public health above all else, and the need to adequately
address infrastructure needs throughout our County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Anderson.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, thank you.
I'D LIKE TO PROPOSE AN AMENDMENT TO THE
RESOLUTION AND MY, MY AMENDMENT WOULD BE IN THE
"BE IT RESOLVED" PORTION, NUMBER ONE, AND IT IS THE,
I, I MOVE TO AMEND THE MOTION BY AMENDING THE
RESOLUTION TO READ OR TO DELETE IN THAT FIRST
NUMBER ONE, "TO RESIDENTS IN THE PAIA-HAIKUSPRECKELSVILLE AREA."
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, I'm not sure what the proper procedure is with
this amendment. I look for your guidance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
The Chair accepts a motion to amend made by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mister-Ms. Anderson [sic]. Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I support this amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, wait.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One, one second, please.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Seconded by Mr. Molina.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I'm sorry. Yeah. For the record, the motion to amend was made
by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Molina.
And as we go into discussion on this motion to amend, Members, I would ask Mr.
Moto and Mr. Fukuoka to see if the intent of the amendment and the remaining
wording of the "resolved" clause matches up so that it is clear on what the Council is
saying to the Administration.
Okay, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you.
Maybe now I can, I can read it, since we deleted one part. So if that stands,
Members, it would be number one in the "BE IT RESOLVED", "That it hereby urges
the Department of Water Supply to discontinue plans to use the Hamakuapoko Wells
for drinking water", and it will go to number two. There's not really a period there.
That should be a, the rest of the sentence, which is a semi-colon and the "and".
I think that when we discussed this before in Committee, we also talked about when
these wells are used in the emergency mode, they are used for Upcountry residents
and is added to their drinking water. And I'd say if it's not good enough for Pala, it's
not good enough for Kula. So I would ask the Members to support this part of the,
this amendment.
And I forgot to add to my amendment, Mr. Chair, that I, on number two, I'd like a copy
of this to go to the Kula Community Association. If you need a separate motion for
that, I can do that later.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. This being, you know, we're trying to make a, a statement of
the body to the Administration, so we'll take it one amendment at a time. We, we'll
make sure that procedurally we are sound-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thanks.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --and correct, so that there's no question on procedures later and
questioned by the Administration.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
If I could get comment from Corporation Counsel with regards to the amendment if-because the, the well is sometimes, well, had been used in the past as backup for the
Upcountry area--Makawao, Kula--is this a substantive enough change or amendment
to, to this resolution that it would maybe require it going back to Committee, I mean if
we proceed with the amendment? Or is there no--so I just want to make sure that
there's no issues with regards to, to it being substantive enough. If I could get
comment from Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
The short answer is no. That procedural issue to which Councilmember Molina is
addressing or is asking about isn't arised here in this resolution.
At the Chair's request, having read the title and the whereas clauses, I don't see that
the proposed amendment requires any further changes to the text.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Moto.
I believe it's Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I fully support this resolution--of course the resolution, but I fully support also the
amendment. Yeah, I think maybe that in our, in our anxiousness to address the
needs of the people in Paia-Haiku who were, who were the people who brought this
to our attention, we might have overlooked the fact that this still opens up the
possibility of the Department using this well to supplement the Upcountry system.
The Upcountry system is going to have the Pookela Well coming on, and they can
use that for backup when they need additional source due to droughts. So I think it's,
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it's a good move that we just shut down the possibility of using these wells for
drinking water for anybody in Maui County. So I thank Member Tavares for the
amendment.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are on the motion to amend. Any further discussion? If not, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are now back to the main motion as amended, and the Chair will be happy to
entertain that housekeeping-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --suggestion. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I WOULD JUST LIKE TO MOVE TO AMEND THE RESOLUTION
IN THE "BE IT RESOLVED" NUMBER TWO, TO ADD THE "KULA
COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION."
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Molina, to amend
the second "BE IT RESOLVED" clause to add the Kula Community Association so
that it also receives a certified copy of the revised resolution, Members. Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, no other comment, other than, you know, it's going to
go there so they all kinda know about it. I believe there's a number of the Kula
residents that do follow us live and, and will know about it. And once the Kula
Community Association gets this resolution copy, I'm sure they will schedule it for
discussion in one of their general meetings. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
RATHER THAN MAKING A, A SEPARATE AMENDMENT, I'D
ALSO LIKE TO INCLUDE IN THIS MOTION, IF IT'S POSSIBLE,
THE MAKAWAO MAIN STREET ASSOCIATION, IF THEY COULD
GET A COPY OF THIS RESOLUTION AS WELL.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No objections, the Chair will.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No objection.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So ordered. The Chair will accept the motion to
amend the main motion as amended to also include the "Makawao Main Street
Association" as proposed by Mr. Molina. Okay.
Any further discussion, Members, on the motion to amend? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are back to the main motion as amended. Further discussions? Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
You know, there are times in government when, where we have to yield to the
concerns of the community. With regards to this, the H'poko Well, to date, I have not
heard one member of the community support this, other than our Department and the
Administration.
So, as one testifier said, we have to keep our ears open and our eyes as well.
It may, this may be a case of why fix something that isn't broken. The well, or the
community of Pala has received the water from lao Valley for years. And now a, a, a
direction has been proposed to use water from somewhere else. And I can
understand the anxiety. For all we know, the, the well water might be great, but why
change it? Why change the current water ... water resource that the community is
getting and add something else? So we, we have to be really understanding and
sensitive to the anxiety that's been expressed by the community. So for all practical
purposes, I think this is the best thing to do is just to express our support for the
community with regards to this very sensitive matter, especially when you're, you're,
you're dealing with a, a basic component of survival. We're not talking about a hotel,
we're not talking about a subdivision, we're talking about water, one of the, if not the
most important element of survival.
So be supporting the resolution as amended, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion as amended? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I will also be supporting this resolution, and especially since its amendment. I would
have supported it without the amendment and then try to do another one later, but I
thank Ms. Anderson for, for allowing the inclusion in this particular resolution.
For those folks who are concerned about it should be more than this that we're doing,
I just want to let people know out there, and I think we discussed this in Committee,
that because we control the capital improvement projects, that monies that might be
requested for use to do something with this well can be turned down by the Council
and, therefore, the project would not go forward.
So until, until we get, you know, a whole lot more, I guess, information about what an
alternative plan might be for use of the water now that, now that if they follow our, our
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recommendation or our urging not to use it for drinking water, then we will have--they
may come up with an alternative use for some, for some other thing. And if they do
that, at that time, then we can make a decision as a Council whether or not we're
going to support that. And we support it by funding it, or we don't support it by not
funding it. So because we have that part of the responsibility in this gover-government process, we can, we can stop whatever projects are being planned for
this well that would lead to it becoming drinking water. So this is not just an empty
resolution. I mean we have other means by which to get across our policy or our
philosophy regarding the use of this water.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion as amended? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I just want to thank the members of the Water Resources Committee for supporting
this resolution. We had unanimous support at the Committee. I would note that in
the Mayor's budget, there is a request for an appropriation for $750,000 to begin, I
guess, a design and construction of a nitrate facility for the use of this water. I doubt
very seriously that that's going to get support from the members who have
unanimously supported this resolution.
So I just want to send some reassurance out to the people who fear the use of this
water, that the Council has heard your pleas. We came to your town, and you came
out in full force to let us know how you felt, and the Council has responded.
So I know the process seems confusing for people who may not have a familiarity
with government, but we need to put it through a committee, then we bring it to
Council for final resolution and that's what we're doing today.
So I want to thank everyone in the community who brought this to our attention and
made an issue of it, because it truly was democracy in action. It shows that, that
members of our community do have a say on what happens in their community; and
if they bring their concern to the, the elected body who represent them, that we will
listen to what, what their concerns are.
So thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-39.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-59

- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

Recommending that BILL NO.
, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
REPEALING CHAPTER 2.88A, MAUI COUNTY CODE, AND AMENDING TITLE 14,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE COUNTY WATER CODE", be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO RECOMMIT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-59.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to
recommit Committee Report 06-59. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair
While I, obviously, am fully in support of this bill and, actually, as a matter of fact, all
six members who were present during the discussion of this in our Committee were
unanimously in support of it. Unfortunately, two of our colleagues were not at that
meeting--yourself, representing Lanai; and Member Mateo, representing Molokai-and so out of respect for your constituencies, I would like to recommit this for further
discussion because both Lanai and Molokai have only one aquifer and we don't want
to inadvertently make a decision here that could have an impact on the ability for your
islands to further develop water resources.
On, on Maui island, we have many choices. We have a wonderful option coming
before us right now to bring some pristine water online for our use, not only through
lao Valley, but also from deep well prospects that Dr. Thomas brought to us.
And, you know, we, we are, we are setting standards in this chamber, Mr. Chair. And
as the community voted to give the control of our Water Department back to the
elected body, we set policy on what direction we want to go with the development of
our water resources in Maui County. And this bill is an attempt to do that to at least
point the Administration in the right direction.
You know, everybody's talking about the, the EPA safe, safe levels, but what does it
cost us? What does it cost us to meet those safe levels? Wouldn't we rather spend
millions of dollars towards developing clean water rather than multi-millions of dollar,
dollars, trying to clean up dirty water?
So I, I, the only reason I am requesting a recommittal is out of respect for yourself
and Mr. Mateo who didn't have a chance to have any input on this bill; and, and so,
therefore, I am requesting a recommittal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and, excuse me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Just to let those in the audience who--thank you so
much for coming to support this legislation. I just want people to realize that the very
first meeting that we have after budget for the Council's Water Resource Committee,
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we will bringing--be bringing this item forward, and we will work diligent to getting it
back to the Council for further consideration.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I, I'd like to extend my gratitude to the Chair of the Water Committee, Ms. Anderson,
for recommitting.
Our community, Chairman, our committee--community, Mr. Chair, has not had the
opportunity to have the discussion.
Our Kualapuu aquifer on Molokai, for decades, has set under pineapple fields. And
when pineapple left Molokai, it continues to sit under coffee fields, under corn fields,
and many other crop productions on Molokai. The Kualapuu aquifer, for us, one of
the main sources of water for our community with its 5 mdg available capacity also
produces not only agricultural or irrigation water, but drinking water as well to the
communities of Kuapaluu, to the Maunaloa community, as well as our, our west end
developed resort community. So it has multiple uses. And for us at this particular
stage of growth for Molokai, the future of Hawaiian Homes development needs are
currently underway and their initiating planning for their growth and expectations.
And with that growth and expectations also comes a key element called Hawaiian
rights to water, which means a lot of non-Hawaiians who currently are on the system
utilizing waters from the aquifer will now need to do their own planning and events as
we look into the future of the, the, the needs for water on Molokai.
So this, all together, Chairman, gives Molokai the opportunity to engage in the
discussion and start to plan accordingly. And with Ms. Anderson, Ms. Anderson
coming to Molokai and being able to initiate that discussion, timing is right.
And, again, Chairman, thank you very much; and to the Chair of the Water
Resources Committee, thank you for the opportunity to, as we say, "kukakuka" on
such an important issue. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
Also on, on the, on this particular issue that's in there, that 14.01.050, it came about
at that meeting of the fifteenth, which, Mr. Chair, I, unfortunately, I was not there for
this item. I had to leave right after we voted on the H'poko item. But I would really
like the opportunity to, to get into more detail with it and particularly in light of Lanai
impact and the Molokai impact.
I thank the Chair for motioning to recommit it. I appreciate that.
But, on the same token, I hope that a lot of people are listening here that are in the
development community, and that I think our goal should be not to use any, any
waters that, that even have any trace or anything on some of these chemicals that
are, that are recommended to be zero; and we need to, to make sure if you're
thinking or you folks are thinking about developing water along with the
developments that you have, if they are not purely agricultural developments where
there'll be no potable water uses, then you need to start looking now for some of
those other uses. Because I think as part of the plan as we move forward with this
kind of water quality requirements for our own community's consumption as, as
drinking water or potable water, we need to look at the agricultural needs. We also
need to look at what other sources are there available, not just on this island, but the
many different regions in the island that have both agricultural and human
inhabitants.
So this is going to be, I think, a process where we'll try to get to a, a reasonable
switch or switchover or changeover between what has always been done in the past
to what we need to do for the future. And I hope that we will all be participating in
this, in this discussion when Ms. John—Anderson schedules it after the budget.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? The Chair—yes, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Did you have a comment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I was just going to share a quick comment, but I'm happy to give you the
floor.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Yeah, I just wanted to reiterate that there was unanimous consent on this bill from
this body for the six members who were in attendance; and I think that sends a, a
message to the Administration and to those people in the development community
who may be negotiating, as we speak, with the Administration to develop wells over
ac--active, under active agricultural land because there are other choices. And I think
the end result will be that this body is going to want to make those other choices for
our people and for future generations.
So I just wanted to make that comment, Mr. Chairman, because as I said, we're,
we're not held to just one choice. And it may be expeditious to build a well on active
ag land where the transmission lines are not required to be miles long because it's,
it's economic benefit to build closer to your development.
But in the long run, it's going to be an expense on the back of County taxpayers to
maintain contaminated wells. So we're trying to move from that direction. And I hope
that the fact that this is being recommitted does not give anybody a sigh of relief in
that regard, because we will be going forward.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, other discussion?
The Chair's comment would be very similar to my colleague, Mr. Mateo,
I thank the Chair, Ms. Anderson, for allowing me to share my comments with her in
regards to my community and our island.
I think our family, with many of our older families on Lanai, have seen the start, the
"Golden Days", and the end of pineapple. And I can tell you growing up on a
plantation, I am well aware of the chemicals to battle nematodes and other concerns
because our island depended 100 percent on pineapple at one time.
The difference, Members, is we have one aquifer only on our island. We do not have
other options with other aquifers. And, for me, this gives a concern for my island--our
island and our community's ability to just currently maintain itself.
And, so, I appreciate the Chair's willingness to bring this back and allow me to have
our community participate and get some comments. Because I believe, in general,
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our community is like others. We, we basically support the general intent regarding
contaminated areas regarding potable water.
And I, I would say that until the Administration can convince you, the Members of the
Council, that we have exhausted all our options to get clean artisan water for drinking
purposes, that we should not look at any surface water for potable use as a general
policy position.
So stating that, Members, are there other discussion on the motion before you? If
not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-60

- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

Recommending that BILL NO. 26 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO A WATER
CONSERVATION PLAN", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-60.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-60. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Water Resource Committee recommends passage of a proposed bill entitled "A
BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO WATER CONSERVATION PLAN." A bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: A bill for an ordinance repealing Chapter 2.88, Maui
County Code, and amending Title 14, Maui County Code, relating to the County
Water Code.
The purpose of the proposed bill is to establish the County's water conservation
policies in a collaborative process involving the Council, the Department of Water
Supply, and the Board of Water Supply.
Your Committee noted the importance of establishing a Water Conservation Plan and
expressed its willingness to work with other agencies to achieve that objective.
This legislation could establish a framework for the codification of current and future
water policies.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. An--Ms. Tavares, I'm
sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
I, I note with interest that only one person testified in support of this and as a kine a
afterthought kine a thing.
This is very important this, this piece of legislation because water conservation is
paramount to what's happening. We don't have endless supplies of water, so I think
we should be putting a lot more emphasis on water conservation. I know the
Department has been doing pretty much a lot of things with education, with their leak
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detection program, with their low-flow water unit showers and toilets and things like
that, but the Water Conservation Plan and water conservation on an island, or on
islands, is particularly critical to the success of this social community.
And I think that while it didn't get the, the rah-rah fanfare that some of the other
things, other bills got today, or proposed committee reports, I think that the people
who are speaking about the drinking water, H'poko Wells, etc., also do support water
conservation as a very, very critical component of our water plan.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 26.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there's no further committee reports to consider. Shall
we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-106 - THOMAS M. PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated April 3, 2006)
Informing of the receipt of $17,578.71 in Federal Forfeiture Funds from the
U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Marshals Service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE CHAIRMAN KANE, I
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-106.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to file County
Communication 06-106. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
According to the communication received from the Police Chief with regards to this
matter, the monies will be used for law enforcement purposes in accordance with
Federal Forfeiture Guidelines.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-107 - DAVELYNN M. TENGAN, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated April 3, 2006)
Pursuant to Appendix A of Ordinance No. 3289, transmitting a copy of a grant award
letter dated March 29, 2006, from State of Hawaii, Department of the Attorney
General, for the Domestic Violence Investigations Project in the amount of $48,985
for the period October 1, 2005 to September 30, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE CHAIRMAN KANE, I
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION Na 06-107.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to file County
Communication 06-107. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
The monies used from this grant will be used in accordance with domestic violence
investigation issues according to the Prosecuting Attorney.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-108 - DAVELYNN M. TENGAN, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated April 6, 2006)
Pursuant to Appendix A of Ordinance No. 3289, transmitting a copy of a grant award
letter dated April 3, 2006, from State of Hawaii, Department of the Attorney General,
for the Special Needs Advocacy Project in the amount of $253,885 for the period
October 1, 2005 to September 30, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
ONCE AGAIN ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE
CHAIRMAN KANE, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-108.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to file County
Communication 06-108. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Monies from this particular grant will be used for the Special Needs Advocacy Project
which will assist the Department with their investigations.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, thank you. I mean this is such a huge amount,
253,000, almost 253, ah, $54,000, and for this Special Needs Project. And I note
that with our match of $63,000, we gain this 254,000. And, you know, it's really great
that it's being allotted to the programs that deal with sexual assault, domestic
violence, child abuse, and underserved victims of crime. So I see that there's a lot
going on in the Prosecutor's office that's more than just going to court.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO. 06-109 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated April 10, 2006)
Recommending adjustments to the Council meeting schedule for 2006, and
requesting that the following motions be offered:
1.

A motion to waive Committee referral and recommendation of this
communication as provided for in Section 5(H) of the Rules of the Council;

2.

A motion to reschedule the Friday, May 19, 2006 Council meeting to Friday,
May 26, 2006;

3.

A motion to reschedule the Friday, June 2, 2006 Council meeting to Friday,
June 9, 2006;

4.

A motion to reschedule the Friday, June 16, 2006 Council meeting to Friday,
June 23, 2006; and

5.

A motion to file this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE TO WAIVE COMMITTEE REFERRAL
AND RECOMMENDATION OF THIS COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to waive
Committee referral and recommendation of this Communication 06-109. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE,
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I have four motions to present to the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, I would be happy to entertain one motion that will reschedule
the three meetings as stated in the agenda and the filing of the communication.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
I WOULD MOVE TO RESCHEDULE THE THREE COUNCIL
MEETINGS AND THE FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Molina. And the
Chair will state on the record the rescheduling. To reschedule the May 19 Council
meeting to May 26; to reschedule the June 2 Council meeting to June 9; to
reschedule the June 16 Council meeting to June 23; and, finally, the filing of the
communication. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
With regard to the May 19 meeting, the change is being proposed to accommodate
the second and final reading of the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget. The June 2 meeting is
being rescheduled to provide a two week separation following the rescheduled May
26 session. Finally, the rescheduled June 23 meeting will also provide for a two
week period following the rescheduled June 9 session.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, discussion, further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-110 - MICHAEL J. MOLINA, CHAIR, COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE,
(dated April 12, 2006)
Requesting that the Committee of the Whole be discharged from further
consideration of nominations to the Cost of Government Commission, and Informing
of his intention to offer the following motions:
A motion to discharge the Committee of the Whole from further consideration
of the Mayor's April 5, 2006 correspondence nominating Terry Driskell (to
replace Sean Cunningham) for a term expiring on March 31, 2007, and Steven
Schultz for a term expiring on March 31, 2008, to the Cost of Government
Commission;
2.

A motion to waive Committee referral and recommendation as provided for in
Section 5(H) of the Rules of the Council;

3.

A motion to approve the nominations of Terry Driskell (to replace Sean
Cunningham) for a term expiring on March 31, 2007, and Steven Schultz for a
term expiring on March 31, 2008, to the Cost of Government Commission;

4.

A motion to transmit the record of the Council's action to the Mayor; and

5.

A motion to file this communication.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO DISCHARGE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-110.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to
discharge the Committee of the Whole from committee--County
Communication 06-110. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As noted in an April 12, 2006 correspondence to you and the Members, the motion
here proposes to discharge the Committee of the Whole from further consideration of
the Mayor's April 5, 2006 correspondence which nominates Terry Driskell to replace
Sean Cunningham for a term expiring on March 31, 2007 to the Cost of Government
Commission, as well as Steven Schultz for a term expiring on March 31, 2008 to the
same Commission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to discharge? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "ayes."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to waive the
requirement of Committee referral and recommendation. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE THE NOMINATIONS OF TERRY DRISKELL
AND STEVEN SCHULTZ TO THE COST OF GOVERNMENT
COMMISSION.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to approve

the nominations of Terry Driskell and Steven Schultz to the Cost of Government
Commission. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
These individuals were initially denied appointment to the Cost of Government
Commission due to procedural concerns, specifically, an unsigned application from
Mr. Schultz and a resignation letter that was not received prior to the Committee's
consideration of Mr. Driskell. The resignation letter was not received at that time
from Mr. Cunningham, whom Mr. Driskell was supposed to replace. But these
matters have now been resolved and I am happy to support both of these individuals.
AND I WOULD LIKE TO INCLUDE IN THIS MOTION A
TRANSMITTAL RECORD OF THE COUNCIL'S ACTION, AS
WELL AS THE FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With no objections, the Chair will accept the additions to the

motion.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objection.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Members, further discussion on the motion before you,
which is to approve the nominations of Mr. Driskell and Mr. Schultz, transmitting a
record of this action today to the Mayor, as well as the filing If the communication.
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO. 06-111 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated April 10, 2006)
In accordance with the compliance requirements described in the U.S. Office of
Management and Budget (OMB) Circular A-133 Compliance Standard that are
applicable to each of the major Federal programs for the year ended June 30, 2005,
transmitting a document entitled "COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII, SINGLE
AUDIT REPORT FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2005".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-111 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee,
NO. 06-112 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated April 10, 2006)
In accordance with Section 9-13, Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as
amended, transmitting a document entitled "COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII,
COMPREHENSIVE ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE FISCAL YEAR
ENDED JUNE 30,2005".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-112 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-113 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated April 10, 2006)
Transmitting a document entitled "DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY, COUNTY
OF MAUI (Proprietary Fund, County of Maui) Financial Statements for the years
ended June 30, 2005 and 2004, Supplemental Schedules For the year ended
June 30, 2005 and Independent Auditors' Reports".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-113 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-114 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated April 6, 2006)
Transmitting a document entitled "A Review & Assessment of the Department of
Planning",
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The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-114 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-115 - AGNES M. HAYASHI, COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT
PROGRAM MANAGER, (dated April 12, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 02-61
TO CLARIFY THE ALOHA HOUSE, INC. PROJECT FOR THE COMMUNITY
DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-115 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-116 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated April 5, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION A DRAFT BILL TO AMEND CHAPTER 1927, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, RELATING TO THE MAUI CENTRAL PARK DISTRICT".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-116 be referred to the Land Use Committee,
NO. 06-117 - JO ANNE JOHNSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated April 12, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "URGING THE ADMINISTRATION TO
SUSPEND THE ISSUANCE OF BUILDING PERMITS FOR DWELLINGS ON
AGRICULTURAL LANDS UNTIL THE GENERAL PLAN IS UPDATED".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-117 be referred to the Planning Committee.
(See pages 87 through 91 for discussion.)
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NO. 06-118 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated April 7, 2006)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended March 2006.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-118 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Members, you do have the Chair's recommendations on your left-hand margin of the
agenda for today's meeting with the standing committees that the Chair has
proposed. Comments, requests? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Could I request just a brief recess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. Recess.
(The meeting was recessed by the Chair at 12:31 p.m., and was reconvened at 12:34 p.m.,
with all members present except Councilmember Kane, excused.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular meeting of the twenty-first of April, 2006 Council meeting is
back in order.
Ms. Johnson.

DISCUSSION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-117
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Thank you for the brief recess.
Because originally I had sent a memorandum on my communication item
number 06-117 and because I think that there is misunderstanding, basically, on the
part of the difference between a resolution and a bill, one of the things before, you
know, this gets sent to Ms. Tavares' Committee, I wanted to clear up, first of all, the
issue with the difference.
We passed a resolution today that urges the Administration not to utilize the
Hamakuapoko Wells. Now, the Administration can ignore that; they can still do what
they want. They can choose to amend or interpret that resolution, or they can
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actually adhere to it. In any event, what is done is not codified by law. It's basically
us sending a message, just as this would be under Communication No. 06-117, the
Council sends oftentimes through statements, messages to the Administration about
where we're going, about what we would like to see, without going through the long
oftentimes laborious and controversial process of enacting a bill.
When I first decided to bring this issue forward, there was a bill before the State
Legislature, and that bill was a direct result of the Hokulia decision. But the bill
basically, at the State level, would have pretty much okayed any use and legalized
any use, whether it had any relationship to agriculture or whether it had no
relationship to agriculture. It would have basically said to the Counties, "We are
going to grandfather in whether it's a vacation rental, no matter what was going." If
it's a hotel operation, you know, even if it was completely inconsistent with our
agricultural laws, it would have basically said, "That's fine."
That bill alone really disturbed me because I think what it did was it gutted our ag bill.
It basically took away the purpose and intent, I believe, of the State Constitution,
which is to preserve and protect agriculture and to provide opportunities. That bill did
not pass the State Legislature. In the wisdom of certain individuals at the State level,
the bill was not adopted.
But it just really disturbs me when other Counties who have made bad planning
decisions and approved developments that have little or nothing to do with agriculture
were trying to basically impact all of the Counties by bailing themselves out by
saying, "Well, it's okay." You know, we're going to--it was almost like an after the fact
permit. 'We're going to condone what's going on, on our agricultural land."
Also, in conjunction with that, we have so many issues that surround agriculture. And
because of the work of the our General Plan Advisory Committee, one of the biggest
concerns that I have that I face every day is the possibility that, particularly in West
Maui, if someone builds a home--and I'll use the Montana Beach home as an
example--someone builds a home in an area that is inappropriate, and many of the
homes that are being built on agricultural lands are not inexpensive homes. They're
extremely expensive, three/four million dollar range. Not all of them, but a lot of
them.
My serious concern is that when the General Plan Advisory Committee basically
wants to stipulate where corridors should be, where we need to move and relocate
public infrastructure, when we want to craft language in our General Plan that allows
for urban growth boundaries, when we also want to relocate and specifically the
Honoapiilani Highway needs to be moved more mauka, I think of Ikena Street. And
lkena Street was an urbanized area which was a street that the Lahaina bypass is
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designed to go right through. There was total condemnation of all of these homes
right through the center of an urban area--people's homes.
So when I thought of that, I said, "Well, okay. Don't we really need to just take a time
out. Think about where we're going. Not cut off opportunities, or not preclude
anything and any options that might be made available to the General Plan Advisory
Committee!'
If I were a person who owned agricultural land and it was contiguous with maybe a
more rural area or an urban core that was encroaching upon it, I would be really
concerned about building because what is going to end up happening is when the
decisions are made to relocate infrastructure or place even closer to where your
property is, some type of an urban growth boundary or even a rural development, you
don't know what your neighborhood is going to look like.
We could actually be putting people in greater conflict who have every intent and
purpose of doing their agricultural activities, but all of a sudden now they are in direct
conflict with their neighbors because now no one wants horses, no one wants cows,
no one wants to deal with overspray of chemicals on crops. So these are really core
to a lot of the decisions we make.
in Ms. Tavares' Committee, we have the vacation rental bill. That was another thing
that was mentioned in here. The vacation rental ordinance, we have a lot of work to
do on that because right now with building permits that are currently being issued,
there are homes the size of hotels that are being approved by our Planning and by
our Public Works Department. There is no way that, that home is being built to
support an agricultural family. It is purpose-built to be operated usually for
investment purposes, and it's going to be utilized either as a vacation rental or a
condo/hotel on agricultural lands. And because we have very lax enforcement
policies, I also think that we need to look at these issues. I know that it may not be
popular because some people feel because I haven't addressed within the core of
this resolution all the exceptions that would be made, but I tried to make it overly
broad to at least have the community recognize what the issues are that we're facing,
but also to respect the work of the General Plan process.
We have tried really hard, and I know Member Tavares has supported, as all of us
have, the General Plan going forward and allowing our citizens to do the work so that
we can craft the very best community and General Plan that's reflective of what our
citizens want. But what's ending up happening is everybody seems to be rushing,
rushing, rushing: "get our building permit"; "get this done"; "get that done." We are
inundated. The Planning Commission is drowning in paper, and we don't even have
enough employees to take care of scrutinizing a lot of the applications that are
coming in. So it is, it's coming to a head very quickly.
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And I really believe that there is a sense of urgency in trying to move forward some
type of whether it's legislation or a mere resolution. But I think that it does bear
discussion. I think that people, you know, they misunderstand the purpose and intent
oftentimes of--and this is not legislation, it is a resolution; it's a statement about what
is going on in our community.
The small farmers, Department of Hawaiian Home Lands, people that have kuleana
parcels, other individuals who have certain entitlements, I would not expect the
Administration to embroil us in litigation. The Mayor is a former farmer himself. He
knows the difference between farming and people that are just doing spec housing
for an investment purpose. He certainly knows that. That's why I deliberately did not
put in every single condition under which an individual would be exempted from this.
It's always been my purpose and intent to allow, whether it's through a resolution or
any legislation, to allow small farmers to still continue to do what they do, and
particularly our families that as many of the parents are aging, they need to build an
additional home just for the children who are now taking over that responsibility.
So I think that because there is confusion surrounding just the difference between a
resolution and a bill, what has the force and effect of law and what does not, and also
having heard what was said by Lucienne deNale with regard to some movement, I
guess, within the General Plan Advisory Committee, I believe it--this does need to go
to Committee. I had hoped to pass it on the floor of the Council because I think that
most of the sentiments contained within this are consistent with the concerns that
have been expressed both by members of this body and also by the citizens.
So I hope that one day when we do have the discussion, because I have proposed
three moratorium bills which have gone absolutely nowhere, I hope that one day we
will be able to have a dialogue about where we are going as a community and what
we want to permit and what we want to see taking place on our agricultural lands.
These are the cheapest lands. They are the most threatened. They are also the
most important to the future of Maui County. And for the farming community if things
keep going the way that they do, there will be no opportunity for people to actually
farm because they will not be able to afford the cost of the land whether it's to lease it
or whether it's to purchase it. Because when you're looking at three or four million
dollars for an agricultural plot, it does not make farming very viable anymore.
So regardless of what some individuals feel that this is not an important issue, I
disagree with them because the future of our agricultural lands and the redesignation
either to rural, to urban, or to other public purpose is really core to where we're going
as a community.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, the Chair is open to considerations to the recommendations of referral to
standing committees that I have proposed. Any requests? If not, County
Communications shall be referred to the standing committee as noted.
Mr. Clerk.
The following resolution was presented.

RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-33
AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS IN EMINENT DOMAIN
FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY
INTERESTS AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII
FOR MARKET STREET IMPROVEMENTS (WELLS STREET
TO MOKUHAU ROAD), FEDERAL AID PROJECT STP-3405(1)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
RESOLUTION NO. 06-33.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Resolution 06-33 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 21, 2006
Page 92

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
This resolution will authorize eminent domain proceedings for three portions of
parcels along Market Street in Wailuku, The properties are necessary for a
non-exclusive drainage easement and acquiring fee simple interest necessary for
continuous sidewalks as part of the Market Street Improvement Federal Aid Project.
The project compromises reconstructing pavement; installing drainage, curbs,
sidewalks; and constructing driveways along the stretch of Market Street, bounded by
Wells Street and Mokuhau Road.
The impacts for not securing these portions of land would likely be flooding,
discontinuous sidewalk in the area.
I urge the Members' favorable support.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Kane.
Resolution 06-33 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 19 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A
OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE CHAIRMAN DAIN
KANE, MOVE TO APPROVE ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
BILL NO. 19.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to pass Bill 19
on second and final reading. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The intent of the bill is to appropriate the $60,000 for the Maalaea Harbor Sewage
Pump Out Program. The Maalaaea Harbor Sewage Pump Out Program is a pollution
mitigation effort organized by the Tri-Isle Resource Conservation & Development
Council, which is a Federal Rural Development Agency.
And under this program, the Tri-Isle RC&D works with Maalaea Harbor Boat
Operators and the County to facilitate environmentally sensitive sewage disposal.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 19 passes second and final reading: eight "ayes";
one "excused", Mr. Kane.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 20 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES,
THE DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY,
TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ONCE AGAIN, ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE
CHAIRMAN DAIN KANE, I MOVE TO APPROVE ON SECOND
AND FINAL READING BILL NO. 20.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 21, 2006
Page 95

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're almost done, Members, we're almost done.
We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to pass Bill 20 on second
and final reading. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
The purpose of the bill is to provide an additional appropriation of $2 million to,
towards the Plant Operations Program because of increased electrical cost required
to pump water from underground water sources.
The bill also corrects an error in the FY 2006 Budget by revising the grant to the
Nature Conservancy for East Maui Watershed Partnership to a grant to Tri-Isle
RC&D for the East Maui Watershed Partnership's East Maui Watershed Projection-Protection Project.
And one final note, the Director of Water Supply explained that the energy cost
adjustment charged by Maui Electric Company has risen from 3.3 cents per kilowatt
hour on June 30, 2003, to 10.1 cents per kilowatt hour on September 1, 2005, was
not anticipated in formulating the FY 2006 Budget.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Kane.
Bill 20 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 21 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.30, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO THE FIRST-TIME HOME BUYERS FUND
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 21, ENTITLED "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.30, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO THE FIRST-TIME HOME BUYERS FUND" BE
PASSED ON SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 21 on second and final reading. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, this First-Time Home Buyers' Revolving Fund will
assist income-qualified families not exceeding 140 percent of the median income, by
providing a no-interest loan of up to $15,000 to fund the down payment of the
purchase of a home. The First-Time Home Buyers' Revolving Fund is a vital piece of
legislation that will make a difference for many of our home buyers throughout our
County.
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As Chair of the Housing and Human Services Committee, Chairman, 1 would like to
take this opportunity to acknowledge the efforts and the, and the commitment of the
Housing and Human Services Committee members, as well as Member Molina who
helped and provided us the basis or the foundations of the Committee's efforts in
crafting this particular bill, Chairman.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
And I want to thank Member Mateo for, as the Chair of the Committee, for pushing
this bill through. This, I believe this legislation is believed to be the first type of its
kind. At least we're the first County to have a program like this where we're using
local funds to help put many, many families and provide them the dream of home
ownership, especially when it, it comes to the down payment costs and closing costs.
So it will help many families realize the dream of home ownership. And so I do want
to thank Mr. Mateo and the Committee and all of my fellow colleagues, and I
appreciate their support on this very important matter.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Kane.
Bill 21 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 22 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT HAMAKUAPOKO - MAKAWAO, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 22 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 22 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to amend the State Land Use District Classification from the
Agricultural District to the Rural District for property situated at Hamakuapoko,
Makawao, Maui, comprised of approximately 2.102 acres.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I just wanted to ask the Chair if he could refresh my
memory. This is, and, and I know we had a prior issue on this one, or it, it may not
have been this one. But this was not the property that had the issue with the poles
on it? Is, could Mr. Carroll just clarify that?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I, I, what's the question?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: This was not the property, at one point, there was
someone that came before us and testified that there was an issue with power poles.
And I just wanted to make sure that this was not the property that had that issue
attached to it.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: This is Marty Herling operation, Banyan Tree Bed & Breakfast.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I, you know, so, so Bill No. 22, 23, and 24 are all
the same?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: They're all the same. And 1 don't recall a power pole being a
concern-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. No.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: --on this one. There was a concern about the driveway and a
banyan--and the tree, but no power pole that I can recall.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. 1, I just wanted to make sure that, that wasn't a part
of this particular issue. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions or, or discussion on the motion, Members? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Kane. Bill 22 passes second
and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 23 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM INTERIM
DISTRICT TO RU-1 RURAL DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT HAMAKUAPOKO - MAKAWAO, MAUI, HAWAII
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The County Clerk noted that the certified recorded copy of the Unilateral Agreement and
Declaration for Conditional Zoning has been received from the Bureau of Conveyances of
the State of Hawaii.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 23 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 23 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to change the zoning from internal--Interim District to RU-1 Rural
District (Conditional Zoning) for property situated at Hamakuapoko, Makawao, Maui,
comprised of approximately 2.102 acres.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Kane.
Bill 23 passes second and final reading. Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 24 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO
MARTY HERLING FOR A TRANSIENT VACATION RENTAL WITHIN THE
RU-1 RURAL ZONING DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
3265 BALDWIN AVENUE, HAMAKUAPOKO - MAKAWAO, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 23.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Twenty-four.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
EXCUSE ME, 24.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 24 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to grant a five-year Conditional Permit to Marty Herling for the
operation of the Banyan Tree Bed & Breakfast, a transient vacation rental within
RU-1 Rural Zoning District for property situated at, at Hamakuapoko, Maui,
comprised of approximately 2.102 acres.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: CHAIR HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair votes "no." We have one excused. Motion is carried. We have
seven "ayes"; one "no", the Chairman; and one "excused", Mr. Kane. Bill 24 passes
second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 25 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 25 BE PASSED ON SECOND
AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 25 on second and final reading. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, the bill deletes the proviso in Section 3.B.5 of the
Fiscal Year 2006 Budget under the Affordable Housing Program, which states, "that
legislation shall be enacted prior to the implementation of the Affordable Rental
Housing Program." The budget amendment will enable the Department of Housing
and Human Concerns to release funds which would enable nonprofit organizations to
provide rental assistance that would otherwise lapse on June 30, 2006. The rental
assistance program is an important component in meeting the needs of so many of
our residents.
Chairman, while the general focus has been on home ownership, there's a large
segment of our community in dire need of rental assistance and these funds will
make a difference by being able to put families into rental units. And I ask the
consideration of the Members so we're able to pass Bill 25 unanimously.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Kane.
Bill 25 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have no further business scheduled for today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are under "Announcements". Let me start with Ms. Johnson this day.
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ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of April 21, 2006,
was adjourned by the Chair at 1:06 p.m.
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